



Responding to rising intimate partner violence amid COVID-19 A rapid global review

Authors

Sara K. Andrews, Jean Gabat, Georgia Jolink (DLA Piper/New Perimeter) Jeni Klugman (Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security)

Acknowledgments

This paper is based on an initial research survey undertaken by Sara K. Andrews, Ileana Blanco, Leena Chopra, Georgia Jolink, Amala Nath, Nicole Perkins, Bing Sun and Taylor Wemmer (DLA Piper/ New Perimeter). Further research assistance was provided by Nur Kara and Amanda McCaffrey (DLA Piper/New Perimeter).

The authors wish to thank Diana Jimena Arango, Senior Gender-Based Violence and Development Specialist at the World Bank, for her extensive review of and invaluable comments on an earlier draft.

DLA Piper/New Perimeter

DLA Piper is a global law firm with lawyers located in more than 40 countries throughout the Americas, Europe, the Middle East, Africa and Asia Pacific. New Perimeter (www.newperimeter.com) is the firm's nonprofit affiliate focused on global pro bono. Through New Perimeter, DLA Piper lawyers provide long-term pro bono legal assistance in under-served regions around the world to support access to justice, social and economic development, sound legal institutions and women's advancement. In addition to longer term projects and partnerships, New Perimeter also undertakes discrete research projects on topics related to our mission.

The Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security

Georgetown University's Institute for Women, Peace and Security seeks to promote a more stable, peaceful and just world by focusing on the important role women play in preventing conflict and building peace, growing economies, and addressing global threats like climate change and violent extremism. The Institute pursues this mission by conducting research that is accessible to practitioners and policymakers, convening global events, establishing strategic partnerships, and nurturing the next generation of leaders. Melanne Verveer, the first US ambassador for global women's issues, is the Institute's first executive director. Hilary Rodham Clinton is the Institute's honorary founding chair.

© February 2021 New Perimeter, DLA Piper's Global Pro Bono Initiative; and Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security.

All information, content, and materials contained in this publication are for informational purposes only. The information contained in this publication is not, and should not be used as, a substitute for legal advice. This publication may qualify as "Lawyer Advertising," requiring notice in some jurisdictions. New Perimeter, DLA Piper LLP (US), and Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security accept no responsibility for any actions taken or not taken as a result of this publication.

CONTENTS

Executive summary

3 Introduction

Rising reports on intimate partner violence in 2020

Increasing awareness and reporting, and facilitating access to support

11

Country spotlights

14

Increasing access to support services

Selected health sector responses

Interventions focused on economic support and livelihoods

Underlining the importance of women's organizations

20

The role of justice actors

23

Emerging conclusions and recommendations

25

Endnotes

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Worsening rates of intimate partner violence (IPV) during the COVID-19 pandemic have given rise to a range of responses by governments and civil society organizations around the world. Our rapid review of published and gray literature highlights a number of interventions that are both innovative and hold promise, from efforts to increase awareness and reporting of abuse, to ensuring access of survivors to support services, health sector responses, and reforms designed to improve the delivery of justice.

Given the complexity of the underlying drivers of IPV, appropriate responses need to cover multiple sectors, with civil society and women's organizations playing a critical role. There is encouraging evidence of innovative public-private partnerships being used to rapidly mobilize resources and deliver urgently needed services.

The most promising responses of governments and civil society organizations fall under a series of fronts, which will often need to be addressed concurrently, depending on the context. The emerging priorities have become especially acute in the midst of the pandemic – when some women are locked down with perpetrators. Many of these responses hold true for the longer term, beyond the lockdown and pandemic:

- 1. Boosting public awareness and outreach. Public awareness campaigns about the risk of violence, options for survivors, and how to respond should make broad use of digital and social media, alongside traditional avenues of communication such as print and radio to reach women lacking digital access.
- 2. Innovating mechanisms available for reporting. Especially in the context of lockdowns, important innovations for reporting have included targeted technologies like IPV-specific mobile applications with enhanced safety features, and non-traditional ways for survivors to seek help confidentially, including code words and signals.
- 3. Expanding housing and shelter options. To enable survivors to leave abusive relationships, alternative housing options are needed. Efforts on this front have included public-private partnerships with hotels, as well as enabling traditional shelters to remain open during the pandemic and extending public housing benefits to IPV survivors.
- **4. Ensuring adequate health sector responses.** Services for survivors, including psycho-social services, need to be regarded as essential. Healthcare providers should be sensitized to recognize IPV risk factors and adapt responses to the needs of survivors.
- **5. Fostering economic independence.** Given the link between economic stressors during the COVID-19 pandemic and increased risk of IPV, social protection and assistance programs should explicitly consider ways to reduce the risk of violence.
- **6. Supporting law enforcement and judicial interventions.** Pathways to justice for IPV survivors should remain open during the pandemic including keeping courts open for IPV matters and relaxing procedural rules to permit survivors to file and/or appear in court from a remote setting.
- 7. Advancing monitoring and evaluation efforts. It is important to continue multilateral efforts to track innovations and good practice and to capture evidence about the efficacy of interventions and responses.

1. Introduction

The global spread of COVID-19 has profoundly disrupted people's lives and shattered the health and economic security of millions of people around the world. Looming in the background of this crisis is what UN Women has termed a "shadow pandemic" of increased gender-based violence committed by and against intimate partners, most frequently women.1

Violence against women tends to increase during emergencies and times of stress, including pandemics.² COVID-19 created a "perfect storm"³ of conditions that enable and incite intimate partner violence (IPV).4 Measures undertaken by governments to control the spread of the pandemic, including guarantine mandates and social distancing directives, have had adverse repercussions associated with growing social isolation and economic instability. During a time of financial and emotional strain, lockdowns confine women with their potential abusers. Economic hardships have also made it more difficult for some women to extricate themselves from dangerous environments.5 Schools and daycares shutter, and it becomes harder to access health, social and justice services. 6 Because many primary caregivers, predominantly women, are forced to leave the workforce due to lack of childcare, this compounds isolation and economic dependence on potential abusers. As people's worlds become smaller, many external avenues of support are cut off or restricted.

While numbers vary,⁷ reports from service providers and domestic violence hotlines around the world tend to show an increase in reporting of incidents of IPV following the first wave of COVID-19 lockdowns.8

Violence against women tends to increase during emergencies and times of stress, including pandemics. COVID-19 created a "perfect storm" of conditions that enable and incite intimate partner violence (IPV).

This may well have continued or been exacerbated during successive waves of restrictions on movement.

This rapid review is designed to inform about the responses of governments and civil society organizations, highlighting the interventions that appear to have been the most effective. It is based on a desk review of published and gray literature, newspaper articles, blogs, reports and statements. It is not meant to provide a comprehensive survey of the range of all possible interventions, but rather to shed light on innovations in a few key areas. Section 2 provides an overview of reports about higher IPV prevalence. Section 3 outlines efforts to increase awareness and reporting of abuse, including public awareness campaigns and the expansion of reporting avenues. Section 4 covers some notable developments in the delivery of support services, including access to accommodations and support centers. Section 5 focuses on select health sector responses. **Section 6** reviews interventions focused on economic autonomy and livelihood. Section 7 examines the role of justice actors, including law enforcement and the judiciary. Finally, Section 8 provides emerging conclusions and recommendations.

2. Rising reports on intimate partner violence in 2020

Prior to the pandemic, it was estimated, based on representative population-based survey data, that nearly a third (30 percent) of women globally experienced physical or sexual violence in their lifetime at the hands of an intimate partner.9

Obtaining an accurate, current picture is challenging, however. IPV incidents are generally underreported to authorities for a number of reasons, including fear of retaliation, lack of confidence in justice systems and shame. Pre-COVID-19, fewer than 40 percent of women who experienced violence sought help or reported the incident, and less than ten percent of those women contacted the police.10

Some of the first indications of a possible rise in IPV coinciding with COVID-19 were seen in increased outreach by women to service providers and hotlines at the outset of the pandemic.

> While the circumstances accompanying COVID-19 have made it even harder for women to report IPV and seek assistance, there is growing consensus that the pandemic has exacerbated IPV around the world. Women who were already vulnerable, including those who are displaced, migrants or refugees, living in conflict-affected areas, older women, and women with disabilities are particularly at risk.11 Risk factors like economic stress have also worsened in many households.

> Some of the first indications of a possible rise in IPV coinciding with COVID-19 were seen in increased outreach by women to service providers and hotlines at the outset of the pandemic. In Tunisia, during the first five days of lockdown, calls to a hotline for survivors of IPV increased fivefold.¹² An anti-domestic violence nonprofit based in Hubei Province in China received triple the number of calls in February 2020 as compared to the previous year.¹³ In April 2020 compared with April of 2019, Argentina's emergency line for reporting IPV received a 67-percent increase in calls,14 and calls to domestic violence hotlines in Europe increased by approximately 60 percent.15 In Russia, where IPV

has been decriminalized since 2017, calls to hotlines doubled in between March and April of 2020.16

Reports to hotlines and social services providers are not always an accurate indicator of rates of violence, however, and some cities experienced significant drops in the volumes of calls to hotlines, a phenomenon service providers attribute in part to the difficulty of connecting with services during lockdown.¹⁷ As noted above, reports to police, government authorities and health care providers cannot provide a complete picture, as there are cultural, logistical and psychological reasons why women might be hesitant to contact law enforcement or seek medical care. But these reports can provide some indications of trends.

In South Africa, the police minister reported that within the first seven days of lockdown, police had received more than 87,000 gender-based violence complaints.18 India's National Commission of Women recorded nearly double the number of domestic violence cases in March through April of 2020 as compared to a similar period prior.19 In Thailand, the number of clients visiting domestic violence crisis units in hospitals in April 2020 was more than double the number from the same time period of the previous year.²⁰ And a study of a prominent academic hospital in the United States showed an increase in incidents and the severity of physical trauma in patients due to IPV during the spring of 2020 as compared to the previous three years.²¹

Given the hesitancy of many women to use formal reporting mechanisms to report abuse, anecdotal reports gleaned from confidential interviews with vulnerable populations and service providers can prove useful. Here too, social service and advocacy organizations are reporting an increase in IPV following the global outbreak of COVID-19. In Lebanon, more than half of vulnerable women, mostly refugees, surveyed by an international humanitarian organization, reported an increase in violence and harassment during the pandemic.²² A community-based survey of women in a town in northern Ethiopia found that nearly a quarter of women of reproductive age experienced IPV in April and May of 2020.23

While comprehensive data on the numbers of women experiencing IPV during the pandemic is not available, the formal reports and anecdotal information do indicate a worsening situation.

This has prompted a number of governments and civil society organizations around the world to respond, both by ramping up existing programs focused on IPV and by devising new and creative approaches to encourage reporting, support survivors and enable them to seek justice. Multilateral institutions have begun to collect and categorize some of this information as part of broader efforts to aggregate gender-based interventions. For example, UN Women and UNDP created an extensive database of policy measures enacted by governments worldwide impacting women and girls.²⁴ In addition, the World Bank has created a spreadsheet listing government and civil society interventions aimed at addressing violence against women and girls during the pandemic.²⁵ Drawing on these and other sources, this paper focuses on government and civil society responses related to IPV during the COVID-19 pandemic, including some initiatives carried out through publicprivate partnerships.

3. Increasing awareness and reporting, and facilitating access to support

An important element in preventing and responding to IPV is raising awareness about risk factors and encouraging survivors to seek support. This can be pursued in part via media outreach efforts, including the use of digital and social media, as well as the traditional channels of radio, television and printed materials. The latter are especially important for women who are economically disadvantaged and often digitally excluded. Hotlines, a long-established form of access, have been complemented in a number of countries by innovative approaches that allow confidential reporting using mobile applications (apps).

3.1 Public awareness campaigns

Recognizing the critical need to connect IPV survivors with assistance, governments and social services providers have developed innovative outreach campaigns during the pandemic. While more work needs to be done to assess the efficacy of these strategies, they serve as examples of creative ways to help connect survivors to vital resources.

Social media campaigns

Governments and civil society organizations are taking advantage of the popularity and widespread use of social media platforms to launch virtual public awareness campaigns on IPV. Social media is a powerful tool to reach large numbers of people and promote solidarity and support around a particular issue. Social media enables two-way communication in real-time, which encourages engagement.26 IPV-focused social media campaigns during the pandemic have been generated by both governments and NGOs. They have sought to inform, engage and connect survivors to services, and appear to have reached a broad audience.

In China, survivors, activists, and nonprofit organizations created the hashtag "#AntiDomesticViolenceDuringEpidemic" (#疫期反家 暴#) on Sina Weibo, a Chinese social media platform similar to Twitter, to raise awareness and to support survivors.27 These posts highlight IPV and child abuse, among other related subjects.

The government of Ireland, through the Department of Equity and Justice, launched "Still Here," a TV, radio and social media public awareness campaign on IPV during the pandemic.28 A YouTube video posted by the Department of Justice of Ireland, which has garnered almost 1.5 million views, depicts a dramatization of IPV, including hotline information and the Still Here website at the end of the video.²⁹ A UN Women campaign in Kosovo called "Report Violence, Save Lives," which likewise seeks to encourage reporting of IPV, features videos from influencers, civil society leaders, and government figures.30 The campaign reached more than 1 million social media users in the two weeks after it launched in April 2020.31

UN Women and UNDP created an extensive database of policy measures enacted by governments worldwide impacting women and girls.

In the Democratic Republic of the Congo, women's rights advocacy groups organized social media campaigns to promote positive messages about men contributing equally to household work and childcare and to suggest healthy ways for families to address feelings of frustration.³² Similarly, a youth

organization called Taller de Vida (Life Workshop) in **Colombia** has performed online skits to demonstrate ways to de-escalate family conflicts.33

Social media campaigns have also been used to direct survivors to resources and support. The government of Bolivia, with support from UN Women, disseminated a guide via social media which provides information about reporting IPV and accessing support services.³⁴ **lordan's** National Commission for Women circulated a similar Guidance Note on social platforms.³⁵ In **Sri Lanka**, the Asia Foundation and a non-governmental organization (NGO) called Women in Need launched a social media campaign to advertise hotline numbers for survivors of IPV.36 And in Cameroon, youth association leaders joined with the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) to lead a social media campaign called "14 Jours Sauvent Ta Vie" (14 Days Save Your Life), which made IPV resources available to more than 74,000 people.³⁷

Mobile phones

Governments and civil society actors have also used SMS messaging for mass outreach efforts. In Iran, the State Welfare Organization sent a text blast to mobile phone users urging IPV survivors to call the Organization's Counseling and Psychological Affairs Department on a dedicated hotline, 38 and UNFPA and partner organizations sent 240,000 text messages to Libyan recipients to raise awareness of IPV in the context of COVID-19.39 A joint initiative between UNFPA, UN partner organizations, the mobile phone carrier Africell SL, and the government of Sierra Leone sent SMS and voice messages containing information on several public health subjects to at least 600,000 cell phone users.40

The use of printed materials is a critical way to reach those who have limited access to electronic resources.

Traditional media channels

Countries have also used more traditional forms of media, such as television and radio, to raise awareness about domestic violence during the pandemic. For example, in Brazil, media companies collaborated with UN Women to launch a national awareness campaign about domestic abuse on TV.41 Dramatic, commercial-length films highlighted the prevalence of IPV and encouraged reporting.

The campaign was also promoted on social media. Admonitions from heads of state via print media and television in Papua New Guinea⁴² and Uganda⁴³ have sought to raise awareness of the increase in IPV that has accompanied the COVID-19 crisis, and radio campaigns in Sierra Leone⁴⁴ and Zimbabwe⁴⁵ have urged an end to IPV.

Distribution of printed materials and other methods

Printed materials, such as leaflets, posters and newspapers, have also been used to spread information about IPV and avenues for assistance during the pandemic. This is a critical way to reach those who have limited access to electronic resources.

Since not everyone in Brazil has a television or access to the internet, community journalist groups in Rio de Janeiro favelas (slums) have circulated and posted written information on domestic violence in favela neighborhoods.46 They have hung banners and posters and even incorporated artistic measures, such as street art, graffiti, videos and photo cards.⁴⁷ To facilitate communication with those who cannot read, the groups, with the guidance of health workers, broadcast audio messages from cars throughout the favelas.48 These messages were initially intended to educate about a variety of COVID-19-related topics but have expanded to include domestic violence.49

In Iraq, the Institute for War and Peace Reporting (IWPR) launched a grassroots campaign called #ViolencelsWeakness in April to raise awareness of the increase in IPV during the pandemic. IWPR partnered with the local community police to create and distribute a leaflet promoting an IPV hotline.50 Similarly, the Masimanyane Women's Rights International organization, which is located on the East Coast of South Africa, has distributed posters with the phone numbers of its counselors to encourage individuals in need of support or guidance to reach out via call, text or WhatsApp.⁵¹

A Scottish newspaper, the Scottish Sun, published photos of 14 women (with their permission) who were abused by intimate partners during the pandemic, urging readers to report instances of abuse to the authorities.52 In China, an online initiative called "Anti-Domestic Violence Vaccine" was started through which hundreds of participants distributed self-made anti-domestic violence posters in their neighborhoods in more than 20 cities.53 The posters focused on IPV, child abuse and elder abuse.

Finally, to raise awareness about IPV in innovative ways without using technology, citizens in Argentina make noise with pots and hang green and purple handkerchiefs from their balconies to, among other issues, express outrage over domestic violence and in support of survivors.⁵⁴ Flags have similarly been used across Guatemala to signal needs or danger corresponding to certain colors: black, yellow or blue flags indicate, respectively, that a woman, child or elderly person is at risk of violence.⁵⁵

3.2 Use and expansion of traditional hotlines and online resources

As noted in Section 2, many countries have seen a sharp increase in calls to IPV hotlines, especially during the incipient phases of lockdowns. In response, governments and civil service providers have either started new hotlines or augmented existing services to respond to increased demand.

Essential hotlines have generally remained operational for survivors during the lockdown. South Africa continues to operate its government-sponsored hotline for IPV survivors. 56 The Thuthuzela Care Center, which is run by South Africa's National Prosecuting Authority's Sexual Offences and Community Affairs Unit (SOCA), is continuing to provide helpline support for women in need.⁵⁷ In Nigeria, the Women at Risk International Foundation (WARIF) currently hosts a 24-hour confidential helpline for IPV survivors, or they can send WARIF a message online via Twitter or Instagram.58 Similarly, Zimbabwe's Musasa, an organization created to assist IPV survivors, also has a toll-free 24-hour support line in operation.⁵⁹

A number of governments have boosted funding for existing hotlines. For example, the Belgian government increased funding for IPV intervention teams, which will allow them to expand their helpline capabilities for survivors to report instances of IPV and to seek counseling.60 Similarly, the United Kingdom government has increased funding and support for helplines and survivor services.⁶¹ The Australian government provided \$150 million for programs geared toward supporting IPV survivors during the pandemic, including 1800RESPECT, the national domestic, family, and sexual violence helpline.62

Hotlines that predated the pandemic have also been reactivated, reinforced and publicized in Azerbaijan, 63 Tunisia 64 and Uruguay.65 In Ghana, the UNFPA supported the reactivation of a Ghana Police Service Domestic Violence and Victims Support Unit (DOVVSU) IPV hotline during the COVID-19 crisis.66 UNFPA partnered with DOVVSU, the Multi-Partv Trust Fund (MPTF) Secretariat and the Canadian Government to train hotline operators in traumainformed approaches to crisis intervention to assist callers seeking to report instances of IPV or access resources and support.67

Countries are also diversifying the channels through which survivors can connect and ramping up service offerings. In Argentina, various hotlines are available, including the "emergency 137 line" supported by the Justice Department, as well as hotlines run by nonprofits.⁶⁸ In addition, Argentina's National Ministry for Women, Gender and Diversity has introduced alternative channels on line 144 and WhatsApp that are staffed 24 hours a day, as well as an emergency email address through which survivors can seek help.69 In Israel, IPV support groups have tripled the number of people answering helpline calls and expanded their telephone hours.⁷⁰ Similarly, in Vietnam, Peace House, a network of shelters for women fleeing IPV across the country, has been "scaling up its hotline" after it received 40 percent more calls in 2020 than in 2019.71 UNFPA trained 20 staff members to operate a phone line connected to an online platform available in Guinea Bissau called BIOKSAN, which provides health and human rights resources in the context of COVID-19.72

Many countries have seen a sharp increase in calls to IPV hotlines, especially during the incipient phases of lockdowns.

Other countries have established new hotline services since the onset of the pandemic to respond to increasing demand and are thinking creatively about maximizing resources. In **Pakistan**, the Ministry of Human Rights started an initiative to provide a helpline and WhatsApp number for women to report IPV.73 In addition to seeking help for abuse, callers are using the lines to obtain information on where to get food rations, financial assistance and COVID-19 tests.74

In Japan, a hotline was established by the government and is operational on a 24-hour basis.⁷⁵ In Nepal, the National Women's Commission launched a 24-hour toll-free helpline service to actively assist IPV survivors in filing complaints as well as offer counselling and therapy sessions.76 New hotlines dedicated to assisting IPV survivors have also been launched in Bolivia,⁷⁷ Cote d'Ivoire,⁷⁸ Lebanon,⁷⁹ Sierra Leone,⁸⁰ South Africa, 81 and Ukraine. 82

In India, more than 50 helplines have been started across the country to help women facing IPV during the ongoing pandemic.83 While some of these helplines are active nationally, some are state-specific, and others are set up at the district level.84 They are run by police, women's welfare departments, and NGOs working on women's rights.85 Some of the helplines also offer support from psychologists.86 While some of the helplines have been operational for years, others have been set up temporarily to help women during the pandemic lockdown.87

Mobile applications and secret signals are designed to allow women to alert others to their situation, report violence and receive help without alerting their abuser.

> Finally, governments are expanding their online resources for IPV survivors during the pandemic. In the **United States**, state and local governments are ramping up efforts to provide web-based information. For example, New York City has developed a webpage specifically targeting IPV survivors and supplying them with resources and information during COVID-19.88 The Alaska Network on Domestic Violence & Sexual Assault has compiled online resources for advocates and direct service providers on how to respond to the needs of survivors and their families amidst the pandemic.89 At least 30 other states have compiled online resources and outreach materials for survivors and advocates in response to COVID-19.90

3.3 Confidential mobile applications and other non-traditional ways to report

In addition to traditional telephone hotlines, confidential mobile applications and other forms of technology are also being used to support IPV survivors during the pandemic. When quarantining with an abuser, women may be isolated from support networks and may not have the opportunity

to make a phone call without the abuser knowing. Mobile applications and secret signals are designed to allow women to alert others to their situation, report violence, and receive help without alerting their abuser.

The use of technology

Government authorities in the Punjab province in Pakistan, in partnership with United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), have upgraded the "Women Safety" smart application which was introduced two years ago by the Punjab Safe Cities Authority as an innovative solution to the challenges of mobility and violence facing women and girls.91 The application allows women to report violence and their location coordinates to the police via an emergency helpline or WhatsApp message allowing response teams to be mobilized immediately.92 Women can also find safe spaces or referrals to services through the application.93 In addition, the application allows women to mark a location as unsafe to help the authorities map "gender-based violence hotspots" in the province and inform the nearest hospitals, police stations and other social services such as shelters to prepare for and respond to complaints in the shortest time possible.94

The International Rescue Committee (IRC) has expanded the functionality of an existing web-based resource, CuentaNos, to address increases in IPV and other needs related to COVID-19 in El Salvador, Honduras and Guatemala.95 CuentaNos includes a database of IPV protection service providers (as well as providers of health, education and other services), and also allows users to contact IRC moderators via WhatsApp for support concerning IPV and other issues.96

Italy's government has adapted a mobile application created for reporting teenage bullying to allow women to secretly report instances of IPV.97 The app, called YouPol, allows women to send images and messages to local police in real time, without making a telephone call.98 In Spain, authorities launched a WhatsApp chat for women to report abuse without making a phone call.99 According to Spain's Equality Ministry, consultations have increased 270 percent since the introduction of the app. 100

In Lebanon, a women's organization called ABAAD is using WhatsApp to provide remote psychological support services in response to that country's 60-percent increase in IPV cases during the COVID-19

pandemic.¹⁰¹ The Indian state of Kerala reactivated a dedicated WhatsApp number to report IPV.102 Similarly, the Women Safety App in Pakistan is connected to a police hotline and a WhatsApp text number,103 and the MySis chatbot application connects survivors reporting instances of IPV in Thailand to law enforcement.¹⁰⁴ These apps also provide information and resources to survivors who use them to report instances of IPV.

In the **United States**, Snapchat, in partnership with the National Network to End Domestic Violence, provides resources to IPV survivors through an in-app search feature. 105 The resources are incorporated into the app's "Here For You" community help section. When a user types in a word related to IPV, such as "abuse" or "domestic violence" the app shows a group of stories with resources, including helpline numbers, links and tips for supporters (eg, "How To Help A Friend Stay Safe From Abuse"). 106 All content is available with captions to allow users to view the stories without sound.107

Twitter, in partnership with UN Women Asia Pacific, developed the first domestic violence-based search prompt in local Southeast Asian languages on any social media platform.¹⁰⁸ When a user searches for terms associated with IPV or abuse on the Twitter website or app, key domestic violence hotline numbers and resources appear in the local language.109 The feature, which will likely expand to other countries in the region, is currently available in Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, Thailand, Singapore, South Korea and Vietnam. 110 Similarly, in Japan, a 24-hour live chat box is available for IPV survivors in 11 different languages to connect them to resources and support.111

The importance of secrecy

Survivors of abuse may be reluctant to use IPVrelated apps or websites if their abusers check their mobile phones or internet use, a frequent tactic used to assert control. In response to this concern, countries like Italy have developed "secret" or concealed mobile phone applications which contain an alarm button function that sends a distress message to the nearest police precinct along with the survivor's location, and dispatches police officers to respond to the call.¹¹²

In the United Kingdom, an app called BrightSky provides a secure journal in which a survivor can record incidents of abuse using text, video and photos, and no content is saved on the user's device. 113 Bright Sky is available in several languages.¹¹⁴ RefugeCharity, a UK-based organization, created a "Silent Solution" - a chat bot that allows IPV survivors to contact the local police without having to speak.¹¹⁵ RefugeCharity also launched RefugeBot, which helps domestic violence survivors manage the settings on their smartphones so that their abusers cannot monitor their activities or whereabouts.116

A mobile application called UrSafe, which is available in hundreds of countries and territories worldwide, including Mexico, Nigeria and India, has several features designed to allow covert reporting of instances of IPV.¹¹⁷ The application can be activated by voice commands that each user may set to correspond to different levels of threat and is synchronized with local emergency numbers; users may also add emergency contacts of their own to receive a call during an emergency activation.¹¹⁸ When activated, the application also begins recording audio and video, which it preserves for the survivor to use in reporting.119

Covert signals for assistance

Governments and organizations have also been promoting the use of non-traditional, confidential methods for seeking assistance, including hand signals and code words. The goal is to provide IPV survivors with a way to let people know they have been harmed or are at risk for harm without alerting their abusers.

Canada's Canadian Women's Foundation started the "Signal For Help" campaign, which involves survivors using a simple one-handed sign to silently show that they need help.¹²⁰ This hand sign has been used on video calls and on social media apps such as TikTok.¹²¹

Governments and organizations have also been promoting the use of non-traditional, confidential methods for seeking assistance, including hand signals and code words.

A popular movement has involved the use of a "code word" by IPV survivors to signal that they need support. In the Canary Islands, the Instituto Canario de Igualidad (Canary Institute of Equality or Instituto Canario) launched a scheme whereby a woman can request a Mascarilla-19 (Mask-19) from a pharmacist to signal that she urgently needs help with a domestic violence situation.¹²² Kika Fumero, Director of the Instituto Canario, calls Mascarilla-19 "the mask that can save your life."¹²³ Pharmacy staff will take down the woman's name, address and phone number and then alert emergency services.¹²⁴ The woman can choose to wait until police and/or support workers arrive at the pharmacy, or she can return home and wait for assistance there.¹²⁵

A number of countries have promoted the use of "Mask 19" as a code phrase for IPV survivors to use at pharmacies and grocery stores to report domestic violence and obtain help.

As a result of the global interest in the Mascarilla-19 campaign, the Instituto Canario, in partnership with the government of the Canary Islands, has

provided free editable and non-editable PDF and JPG materials that are intended to be used and shared broadly.¹²⁶ The campaign has been adopted by regional governments across **Spain** and has spread to a number of countries, including **France** and **Chile**, which have promoted the use of "Mask 19" as a code phrase for IPV survivors to use at pharmacies and grocery stores to report domestic violence and obtain help.¹²⁷ **Argentina** has also popularized use of the phrase "Barbijo rojo" (red mask) for IPV survivors to use at pharmacies to alert the workers of abuse.¹²⁸

Employing a similar strategy, a nonprofit organization in **India**, Women Entrepreneurs For Transformation Foundation, launched the "Red Dot Initiative." IPV survivors can secretly signal for assistance by placing a red dot on their palms.¹²⁹



Country spotlights

Brazil

Brazil has been hit hard by the COVID-19 pandemic. As of January 10, 2021, the country had experienced over 7.9 million COVID-19 cases and over 200,000 deaths. ¹³⁰

Clashes between the federal government and state and local authorities have led to inconsistent pandemic responses. By May 2020, a number of cities and states had implemented lockdown measures, although most of those measures were lifted several months later.¹³¹ On January 5, 2021, the city of Manaus, Amazonas, which currently has the highest COVID-19 death rate in the world,¹³² declared a new, 180-day state of emergency.¹³³

Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, domestic violence was already a major issue in Brazil. The country ranked fifth in the world for femicides, with half of all cases committed by an intimate partner. In response to the efforts of women's groups, Brazil enacted a pathbreaking *Maria da Penha Law* against violence in 2006 and established a network of support for survivors.

During the pandemic, Brazil has scaled up efforts to support IPV survivors and educate the general community about the dangers and impact of IPV.

As part of national public outreach efforts, media companies in Brazil collaborated with UN Women to launch an awareness campaign about domestic abuse on TV and via social media.¹³⁵ The federal government launched the Human Rights BR app in April 2020, with the aim of providing IPV survivors with a method of reporting that would be more secure than a traditional phone line.¹³⁶

Community journalists in Rio de Janeiro favelas have circulated and posted printed information about domestic violence in favela neighborhoods with limited access to media outlets.¹³⁷ They hung banners and posters, and produced street art, graffiti, videos, and photo cards.¹³⁸ To facilitate communication with

those who cannot read, some groups have broadcast audio messages regarding IPV and other health issues from cars.¹³⁹ Social workers in Teresina, Brazil started sending daily voicemail messages to women at risk of IPV, including advice on coping mechanisms and other services.¹⁴⁰

To provide guidance for the health sector, Brazil's Ministry of Women, Family, and Human Rights published a technical note that includes information related to women's health and violence against women ("VAW"). The Ministry also issued guidance and recommendations for healthcare providers for the continued functioning of VAW care services throughout the country.

While not specifically aimed at IPV survivors, the federal government provided an emergency cash transfer of R\$600 (USD 115) to low income families, with single mothers receiving double and priority in withdrawing the cash payment.¹⁴¹

During the pandemic, Brazil has scaled up efforts to support IPV survivors and educate the general community about the dangers and impact of IPV.

The justice sector has also introduced innovations – for example, IPV complaints can be filed electronically and heard virtually in several Brazilian courts. Judges in São Paulo have automatically extended protection orders set to expire during lockdown. The Maria da Penha Patrulha police patrol, founded in 2019, continues to visit survivors' homes to verify that the perpetrators living with those survivors are complying with court orders and directives.

Spain

By February 2021, there were over three million confirmed cases of COVID-19 in Spain, and more than 63,000 had died from the virus.¹⁴² Spain was one of the first countries to enter into full lockdown in the spring of 2020 and one of the first to reopen in the summer of 2020. Most of the country entered into a new state of emergency as of October 2020, with a nighttime curfew from 11 pm to 6 am.¹⁴³

Prior to COVID-19, IPV was widespread in Spain, with nearly a quarter (24.8%) of women in the country estimated to have experienced some form of IPV.¹⁴⁴ One research paper found that IPV against women increased by 23% in Spain during the first lockdown in 2020.¹⁴⁵

To respond to reports of rising IPV, government agencies and NGOs in Spain implemented a number of proactive measures, many of which have carried into the second state of emergency.

For example, the *Mascarilla-19* campaign, which promoted the use of "Mask 19" as a code phrase for survivors to safely report IPV in commercial settings, is thought to have originated in Spain. The campaign has been adopted by regional governments across Spain, and similar campaigns have taken root in other countries, including France, Argentina, India and Chile. As a result of the global interest in the campaign, the Instituto Canario, in partnership with the government of the Canary Islands, has provided free editable and non-editable PDF and JPG materials on IPV that are intended to be used and shared broadly. 148

By February 2021, there were over three million confirmed cases of COVID-19 in Spain, and more than 63,000 had died from the virus. Spain was one of the first countries to enter into full lockdown in the spring of 2020 and one of the first to reopen in the summer of 2020.

Spanish authorities launched a WhatsApp chat for women to report abuse without making a phone call. According to Spain's Equality Ministry, consultations with service providers regarding shelter or other forms of support have increased 270 percent since the introduction of the app. 150

To facilitate access to shelter, a national decree in Spain provides for the use of available hotel rooms for IPV survivors, as well as increased access to shelters and emergency centers.¹⁵¹ Women are exempt from lockdown and curfew measures if they are fleeing IPV.¹⁵²

South Africa

The South African government imposed a nationwide lockdown on March 23, 2020,¹⁵³ which phased down gradually and then was reinstated in December 2020 due to a second wave of infections¹⁵⁴ when a new, more contagious strain of the virus was discovered in the country.¹⁵⁵ As of February 8, 2021, South Africa has had nearly 1.5 million COVID cases and deaths exceed 46,000, the highest case count and death rate recorded in Africa.¹⁵⁶

Gender-based violence was already a major problem in South Africa before COVID-19. A femicide occurs every three hours in South Africa, which is one of the highest femicide rates in the world, and approximately 51% South African women have experienced IPV.¹⁵⁷ In 2019, the South African government had declared gender-based violence a national crisis and announced an Emergency Response Action Plan to combat gender-based violence and femicide.¹⁵⁸ The government allocated R1.6 billion [\$109 million] for the implementation of the plan, which includes tougher laws for perpetrators of IPV and the conversion of ten government-owned buildings to shelters for survivors.¹⁵⁹

During the first seven days of the first pandemic lockdown, South African police received more than 87,000 gender-based violence complaints.¹⁶⁰ However, between March and April 2020, the number of domestic violence cases reported to South African police fell, likely due to increased difficulties in seeking assistance while locked down with an abuser.¹⁶¹

Since the start of the pandemic, government agencies and NGOs in South Africa have taken measures to assist survivors in a number of ways, including increasing public education and awareness. For example, after an alarming spike in femicides in June 2020, people started social media campaigns on Twitter, including #StopKillingWomen, #JusticeForTshego, #JusticeforNaledi and #JusticeforSanelisiwe, demanding justice and more protections for women.¹⁶² The Total Shutdown,

a non-governmental movement against gender-based violence and femicide, hosted a webinar and started a social media campaign about the #ForgottenReality of gender-based violence during COVID-19.¹⁶³ The Masimanyane Women's Rights International organization, located on the East Coast of South Africa, has distributed posters with the phone numbers of its counselors to encourage individuals in need of support or guidance to reach out via call, text or WhatsApp.¹⁶⁴

Throughout the pandemic, the South African government has continued to operate its hotline for IPV survivors. The Thuthuzela Care Center, which is run by South Africa's National Prosecuting Authority's Sexual Offences and Community Affairs Unit (SOCA), is also continuing to provide helpline support for survivors. The South African South

In response to the risk of alcohol use exacerbating IPV (in 2006 the WHO reported that 65% of IPV survivors in South Africa said their partners always or sometimes drank alcohol before instances of abuse),¹⁶⁷ the government instituted a total ban on

alcohol sales during the initial lockdown. 168 It is unclear what effect liquor bans and policies have had on IPV, but as the lockdown eased and alcohol became available for purchase in June 2020, the number of crimes against women and children increased. 169

The justice sector response included upgrading 13 regional courts into sexual offenses courts.¹⁷⁰ The government distributed 7,000 IPV evidence collection kits to each police station in the country, and more than 1,000 "survivor friendly rooms" are located in the country's police stations.¹⁷¹ Sensitivity and awareness training focused on IPV have been delivered to police, prosecutors, and magistrates.¹⁷²

In response to the risk of alcohol use exacerbating IPV (in 2006 the WHO reported that 65% of IPV survivors in South Africa said their partners always or sometimes drank alcohol before instances of abuse), the government instituted a total ban on alcohol sales during the initial lockdown.

4. Increasing access to support services

Governments and civil society organizations, often in partnership with the private sector, have pursued innovative strategies to ensure safe access to shelter and to expand delivery of IPV support services. For example, governments have partnered with hospitality and ride-sharing companies to expand housing options for survivors and provide transportation, extended public housing benefits programs to include IPV survivors, and supported the continuing operation of domestic violence shelters. In addition, some governments have set up IPV support centers in non-traditional locations like shopping centers, grocery stores and pharmacies.

One of the most important and basic needs of survivors fleeing violence in their homes is safe, alternative housing options for them and other family members under their care.

4.1 Housing accommodations and access to shelters

One of the most important and basic needs of survivors fleeing violence in their homes is safe, alternative housing options for them and other family members under their care. This issue has been a particular challenge during the pandemic. The rise of IPV during COVID has increased the number of survivors needing accommodations. At the same time, social distancing requirements have reduced the physical capacity of existing shelters.¹⁷³ Thus, the pandemic both created more need and reduced existing capacity. In response, some governments have sought non-traditional housing solutions.

The use of hotel accommodations

In **France**, during the first lockdown, the government subsidized 20,000 nights of accommodations in hotels for IPV survivors and their families.¹⁷⁴ Belgium's government also purchased a number of nights of private hotel accommodations for survivors.¹⁷⁵ A national decree in **Spain** provides for the use of available hotel rooms for IPV survivors, as well as increased access to shelters and emergency centers.¹⁷⁶

In the United States, state and municipal governments have partnered with local hospitality businesses and online platforms to provide safe housing in the form of short-term lodging/ homestays for survivors. For example, the city of Chicago, Illinois, partnered with Airbnb to provide hotel rooms for people fleeing IPV.177 The city of Los Angeles, California, with support from private funding, launched Project Safe Haven to provide hotel accommodations for survivors. 178 In other areas of the state of California, hotels have made rooms available specifically for IPV survivors during the pandemic.¹⁷⁹

Expansion of housing benefits programs

In addition, some governments have extended their public housing benefits programs to include IPV survivors. For example, in Malta, where shelters are at capacity, the government extended its rent housing benefit scheme to survivors of IPV who need a safe place to stay.¹⁸⁰ After submitting police reports, social worker reports, or other evidence of abuse, survivors may be eligible to receive benefits to decrease their monthly rent.¹⁸¹ The NGO Mizan has similarly offered rent support to IPV survivors in Jordan. 182 In New South Wales, Australia, The Rent Choice Start Safely program provides three years of rental benefits and ongoing support services to IPV survivors. 183 The New South Wales government pledged to invest \$20 million in further rental subsidies until June 2021.184

Support for shelters

Throughout the pandemic, when possible, shelters have remained open to survivors, instituting protection protocols to limit and prevent the spread of COVID-19 at their facilities. In order to ensure that this can happen, some governments have categorized domestic violence shelters as essential services. For instance, in the United States, domestic shelters in Colorado, Illinois, Indiana, Minnesota, and North Carolina were explicitly categorized as essential services. 185 Albania has designated shelters as essential, meaning they will remain open during the pandemic.186

The Ministry of Health and Social Protection in Albania, with the support of UN Women Albania, has approved a "Protocol on the functioning of public and non-public residential centres providing housing services for survivors of domestic violence and for survivors of trafficking in the COVID-19 pandemic situation."187 The protocol provides guidelines for domestic violence shelters on how to respond to COVID-19, including procedures for accepting new residents and steps to take when a resident shows symptoms of COVID-19.

Similarly, the Ministry of Women's Affairs and the Ministry of Public Health in Afghanistan has supported the development of a Guidance Note for Women Protection Centers, or domestic violence shelters, operating during the COVID-19 pandemic.¹⁸⁸ The note provides guidance on preventing COVID-19 from entering and spreading within a shelter.

The Ministry of Health and Family Welfare in India released guidelines for health centers to ensure continuity of shelter and counseling facilities during the pandemic, including for women survivors of violence. 189 And the Ministry of Health in Sri Lanka issued COVID-19-specific guidance for domestic violence shelters, titled, "Interim Guidance During the COVID-19 Pandemic Outbreak for Service Providers of Safe Homes/Temporary Shelters intended for Survivors of Gender-based Violence."190 The Ministry of Health also issued guidelines for staff of GBV help desks in state hospitals to ensure continued service during the lockdown and curfew periods.¹⁹¹

Transportation assistance to shelter

Some countries are not only supporting housing options, but also facilitating transportation to ensure that IPV survivors will be able to leave their homes. For example, France's National Federation of Solidarity for Women, a network of women's groups, partnered with the ride-hailing company Uber to secure free rides for people fleeing IPV.¹⁹² During the first lockdown, Uber provided IPV survivors in France with 1,000 free rides, and it has pledged to double that number during the second lockdown.¹⁹³

4.2 IPV support centers in non-traditional locations

As noted previously, various countries have encouraged the use of non-traditional reporting locations like pharmacies to alert authorities to IPV. This was necessary in large part due to the fact that in many countries, pharmacies were among the few businesses allowed to remain open during lockdown. In addition, pharmacies may be more accessible than police stations and let survivors use the cover of a shopping trip to justify leaving the house. Some countries have taken it one step further, using nontraditional locations for both reporting of IPV and for the delivery of support services to survivors.

The French government announced that during the second wave of lockdowns, temporary IPV support centers will be set up in shopping centers and in more than 20,000 of France's pharmacies.¹⁹⁴ In addition, women fleeing violence will not be required to carry a signed form before leaving their homes, as required of all other citizens. In the United Kingdom, Hestia, a domestic abuse charity, partnered with a private pharmacy chain to provide "safe space consultation rooms" at most of the chain's 2,400 pharmacies across the country. 195 The consultation rooms link users to various hotlines and support services across the UK. The partnership was expanded to include a grocery store chain, which designated similar safe spaces in the pharmacy areas of its supermarkets.¹⁹⁶

5. Selected health sector responses

The global health sector has experienced significant challenges in responding to the COVID-19 pandemic. Healthcare delivery systems and health workers have been stressed by the responsibility of caring for those infected by the virus.¹⁹⁷ There is evidence that survivors of IPV have found it more difficult to access overburdened health services. 198 Those experiencing abuse may be hesitant to seek medical help to avoid placing a burden on an already strained healthcare system, or for fear of their abusers knowing or interfering.199

The move from in-person appointments to remote consultations presents unique problems for IPV survivors and their healthcare providers.

The move from in-person appointments to remote consultations presents unique problems for IPV survivors and their healthcare providers.²⁰⁰ If medical help is sought, IPV survivors may not be comfortable divulging details of their abuse to healthcare professionals over the phone or through other remote means.²⁰¹ Moreover, psychological symptoms linked to IPV may be harder to detect during a time of general emergency.²⁰²

Governments and healthcare providers have responded to these challenges in various ways, including by classifying gender-based violence services as essential to avoid disruption of services; increasing medical services, including psychosocial support for IPV survivors; and providing additional training for healthcare providers.

5.1 Government responses to ensure continuity of care

GBV health services as essential

Governments have promulgated measures to ensure continuity of care for IPV survivors during the pandemic. For example, in Uganda, the Ministry of Health's COVID-19 Essential Services Committee developed, with the support of the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) to ensure continuity of gender-based violence services during the pandemic.²⁰³ These SOPs enable the ministry to prioritize GBV services as essential services.204 In Colombia, the Ministry of Health has declared that IPV-related health care services are emergency services.²⁰⁵ The ministry has also adopted a resolution to transfer financial resources for COVID-19 response and prevention to IPV survivors.²⁰⁶

The President of Peru issued a decree designed to increase health services for IPV survivors, 207 mandating that health establishments guarantee urgent and emergency care for all women and family members who have suffered violence, and authorizing the Special Protection Unit of the Ministry of Women and Vulnerable Populations to conduct social interviews and psychological evaluations using remote technology. In addition, the Ministry of Health in Peru is required to provide COVID-19 testing and care for survivors entering temporary shelter facilities.

Many countries have continued or increased psychosocial support for IPV survivors through hotlines and other virtual means during the nandemic.

> In Brazil, the Ministry of Women, Family, and Human Rights published Technical Note 16/2020, which includes information for women related to health and violence against women (VAW).²⁰⁸ The Ministry also issued guidance and recommendations for healthcare

providers for the continued functioning of VAW care services throughout the country.

Expanding medical services

Countries have also enacted measures to increase access to medical services, including psychosocial support, for IPV survivors during the pandemic. In Greece, the General Secretariat for Family Policy and Gender Equality, in collaboration with the Hellenic Society of Forensic Medicine, currently provides free medical testing to IPV survivors housed in special, emergency accommodations.²⁰⁹ In Nepal, One Stop Crisis Management Centers (OCMCs) provide free health services and psychosocial counseling for survivors of violence.²¹⁰ In **Tajikistan**, the Ministry of Health runs IPV survivor support rooms (VSRs) at health facilities and is exploring the option of increasing the number of facilities hosting VSRs.211

Providing psychosocial support

Many countries have continued or increased psychosocial support for IPV survivors through hotlines and other virtual means during the pandemic. For example, Federal Sexual Assault Referral Centres in Belgium have remained accessible 24 hours a day, 7 days per week, and have provided psychosocial and legal consultations to IPV survivors in person and via telephone.²¹² The 1110 Open Telephone Support Line in **Greece** is staffed by specialist scientists and psychologists who provide support for IPV survivors at a regional level and help survivors call the national hotline, the SOS 15900 Helpline, for additional psychological support and guidance.²¹³ In Bangladesh, the Department of Women Affairs' National Trauma Counselling Center has continued to provide psychosocial support to IPV survivors through mobile phones and online.²¹⁴ The government has published circulars containing contact information for psychosocial and mental health experts.²¹⁵

In India, the National Institute of Mental Health and Neuro-Sciences launched a toll-free helpline for individuals, including IPV survivors, who may face mental health issues due to COVID-19 and the ensuing lockdowns.²¹⁶ The National Commission for Women has also expanded the number of counselors available to address psychosocial needs of IPV survivors.217 In Indonesia, SEJIWA, Psychiatric Health Services, which was launched by the Office of the Presidential Staff during the pandemic, provides telephonic and online psychosocial assistance and psychological services to IPV survivors.218

In April 2020, the National Secretariat of Mental Health in **Egypt** established a hotline to provide psychological support to people impacted by COVID-19.²¹⁹ In **El Salvador**, an emergency psychological support center was established, staffed by medical professional and psychologists, to support the mental health of IPV survivors who have suffered violence during the COVID-19 lockdowns.²²⁰ In Honduras, Doctors Without Borders/Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF) has set up two mental health hotlines for survivors of violence and sexual violence where survivors can schedule mental health consultations with psychologists.²²¹

Health sector training

Governments and multi-lateral institutions have hosted training on IPV-related topics to assist the health sector in recognizing and adapting to the challenges regarding support and care of IPV survivors during the pandemic. For example, the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) has provided support in several countries - including coordinating nine online information sessions in Albania on new SOPs on GBV for the health sector, including psychosocial and emergency procedures,²²² attended by service providers in all 61 Albanian municipalities. In Tajikistan, UNFPA supported two training sessions on GBV prevention, including Clinical Management of Rape in the context of COVID-19 and updated clinical protocols.²²³ In Kosovo, UNFPA has trained healthcare providers on GBV, including trainings covering COVID-19-specific topics.²²⁴

The governments of Belarus and Ukraine jointly conducted three webinars for healthcare providers to share experiences of responses to GBV, including responses during the COVID-19 pandemic.²²⁵ In Fiji, the government has offered training for healthcare workers in hospitals and clinics to identify and safely refer women and children who have experienced violence.²²⁶ Finally, in **Palestine**, health service providers have participated in various trainings, including workshops on providing emergency services, psychological support and first aid to IPV survivors.²²⁷

6. Interventions focused on economic support and livelihoods

A recent review highlights that economic stressors, low social support, and lack of employment, among others, are "salient risk factors" associated with IPV during the COVID-19 pandemic.²²⁸ Another report covering 15 countries in **Africa** found that "restrictions on movement and economic activities, especially within the informal sector where many women are active," have "severely compromised" some women's ability to earn a living and support themselves and their families.²²⁹ These stressors were among those found to have exacerbated the problem of IPV for certain women.230

A recent review highlights that economic stressors, low social support, and lack of employment, among others, are "salient risk factors" associated with IPV during the COVID-19 pandemic.

A number of governments and NGOs have put in place measures to assist survivors of IPV in achieving or maintaining economic autonomy amid the pandemic.

Direct assistance

Many governments have focused on cash transfers and food assistance.²³¹ While these programs typically do not directly target IPV survivors, some may include such individuals. For instance, the government of Togo created a digital cash transfer scheme in 2020 that sent money to Togolese citizens who were negatively impacted by the pandemic, in particular those working in informal sectors of the economy.²³² This program was designed to pay a larger transfer of money to women than to men.233

A few programs do target and/or include IPV survivors as intended beneficiaries:

• The Kenyan government, with support from international partners, has implemented mobile cash transfers for vulnerable Kenvans who live in Nairobi and Mombasa, with beneficiaries including 3,645 survivors of sexual and gender-based violence or those who are at risk of such violence.234

- The International Rescue Committee's El Salvador team created a program to provide access to information and resources (including cash transfers and basic supplies) to women and girls at risk of or experiencing gender-based violence.235
- Moroccan government agencies, with support from the UNFPA, provided "Salama kits" containing hygiene products and COVID-19-prevention assistance to vulnerable groups, including female survivors of violence.236
- A UNFPA Cash and Voucher Assistance Program has been deployed in **Syria** to directly address hardships caused by the pandemic, as well as to prevent or alleviate economic strains that are correlated with higher instances of IPV.237

Many governments have focused on cash transfers and food assistance but typically do not directly target IPV survivors.

> Interestingly, at least one cash transfer program has made participation contingent upon the beneficiary not having been reported for domestic violence.238 This program, the "Bogota Solidaria en Casa" program, provides poor and vulnerable households in Bogota, Colombia, with cash to assist them in weathering the pandemic.²³⁹ As of September 2020, the program had benefited more than 402,620 households.²⁴⁰ One possible drawback of such an approach might be to discourage reporting of violence in order to qualify for assistance – thereby putting women in an even more difficult position in terms of whether to seek help.

Indirect assistance

Other countries have focused on providing funding to social service providers, rather than providing direct relief to survivors or those at risk of IPV. The government of **Egypt** provided one-time cash transfers to 5,000 social and outreach workers to assist them in addressing gender-based violence prevention and responses.²⁴¹ Canada's government has announced emergency funding of \$100 million for organizations providing support and services to IPV survivors.²⁴² A significant portion of this amount is earmarked to build 12 new shelters that will protect and support Indigenous women and girls experiencing violence.243

In closing this section, it is notable that larger scale measures to date do not appear to have explicitly addressed how to keep IPV survivors in paid work or to enable them to return to work.²⁴⁴ UN Women has published a piece arguing that women's social and economic needs should be at the center of the pandemic response.²⁴⁵ While these measures address the pandemic generally, a number are relevant to IPV survivors. Key recommendations include extending assistance to informal workers to prevent more women from falling into poverty, improving access to paid leave, flexible work arrangements and childcare services so that women can maintain their jobs and return to work following childbirth, and investing in additional social protection systems.²⁴⁶

Underlining the importance of women's organizations

Civil Society organizations (CSOs), including many local women's organizations, have been on the front lines of COVID-19 response efforts.²⁴⁷ Grassroots organizations working directly with women and girls are particularly well-placed to respond to a crisis that has severely and negatively impacted women and girls.²⁴⁸ Women's organizations are filling crucial gaps in service provision and have been actively engaged in advocacy efforts. As noted in this paper, women's organizations have been heavily involved in all areas of IPV response, including public awareness campaigns and outreach efforts; helping to develop innovative mobile applications; operating help lines; running shelters; and delivering support services, including legal, psycho-social and health services.

Despite their critical role in COVID-19 response efforts, many women's organizations are facing significant funding challenges, in part as a result of changing donor priorities.²⁴⁹ This has resulted in diminished operational capacity, which is threatening the delivery of desperately needed services. For example, a report based on consultations with women's organizations in Europe and Central Asia found that hotlines and shelters for women and girls run by those organizations were not able to operate at needed capacity during the pandemic due to funding constraints.²⁵⁰

In addition, studies have found that women's organizations are not getting an equal seat at the table in national COVID-19 decision-making bodies.²⁵¹ Despite their deep and vital involvement in pandemic responses, women's organizations are not being consulted in COVID planning efforts and decision-making processes. This has a chilling effect on the generation of responses that consider the effects of the crisis on women and girls.

Given the importance of women's organizations, particularly at the grassroots level, in responding to and mitigating the impact of the pandemic on women and girls, these organizations should be consulted and involved in all COVID response planning efforts. Likewise, public and private funders should provide the necessary levels of funding for women's organizations to carry out their work, including initiatives to prevent and respond to IPV.

Given the importance of women's organizations, particularly at the grassroots level, in responding to and mitigating the impact of the pandemic on women and girls, these organizations should be consulted and involved in all COVID response planning efforts.

7. The role of justice actors

Even in non-pandemic times, it is difficult for IPV survivors in many places to gain access to justice services.²⁵² The COVID-19 pandemic has created additional barriers to judicial access due to court closures and limitations on in-person court appearances. 253 Where technology is introduced to bridge the gap, disparities in access to technology can create other unintended obstacles for survivors. In addition, stay-at-home orders may have made it more difficult for survivors to access police services.²⁵⁴

In recognition of the risk of excluding IPV survivors from justice, a number of governments are using law enforcement, judicial and government agency actions to provide protections to survivors of IPV, to re-open and expand pathways to justice that may have been closed by the pandemic, and to shine a light on existing resources for survivors.

Even in non-pandemic times, it is difficult for IPV survivors in many places to gain access to justice services. The COVID-19 pandemic has created additional barriers to judicial access due to court closures and limitations on in-person court appearances.

7.1 Law enforcement

Examples of law enforcement-based interventions to ensure IPV survivors' access to justice during the pandemic include formal police-led initiatives, the creation of specialized IPV police units, increased public outreach, and enhanced training on IPV sensitivity and funding for police response.

Some notable law enforcement interventions were started prior to the pandemic but have proved useful during the crisis. In 2019, the State Secretariat of the Military Police of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, implemented specialized monitoring of survivors of IPV by military police and members of the Rio de Janeiro Court of Justice (TJRJ).²⁵⁵ The Maria da Penha Patrulha police patrol, or "Guardians of Life," visit survivors' homes to verify that the perpetrators living with those survivors are complying with court orders and directives in an effort to decrease the recidivism rates of those who have been accused or convicted of IPV crimes.²⁵⁶

Each operational unit of the patrol has a specialized team that has undergone specific training to deal with IPV situations.

For easy identification, the Maria da Penha Patrulha wear an armband identifying themselves and drive in vehicles with a lilac stripe and the program logo.²⁵⁷ Although the initiative predates COVID-19, it remains in effect during the pandemic. Since the program was implemented in August 2019, the patrol and its extended team have carried out 1,462 activities, including visits, social and legal assistance and on-call visits from the technical team, meetings and therapeutic groups.²⁵⁸ In addition, the patrol has carried out 1,648 screenings and has monitored more than 12,000 routes that women have indicated are "risk areas" for intimate partner violence. Through the patrol's efforts, 16 men have been arrested for failing to comply with court orders and other protective measures.

Similarly, the Calgary Police Service in Canada launched its novel domestic conflict response team (DCRT) at the beginning of 2020, prior to the pandemic, although it has since adapted its response.²⁵⁹ DCRT is the first program of its kind in Canada to pair police with community agencies in an effort to respond to IPV.²⁶⁰ Innovations adopted by DCRT and community partners include messaging apps, in lieu of more formal communication measures or in-person meetings, to increase response speeds to violent incidents and clients in need.²⁶¹ This "trial by fire" has reportedly strengthened the relationship between the police service and community partners that serve survivors, despite the pandemic.²⁶²

Other jurisdictions are leveraging law enforcement to take a more proactive approach to IPV response. While not a formal measure, in response to concerns in New York City in the United States about a decline in reports of domestic violence during the pandemic, which many attribute to the fact that survivors might be stuck in a household with their abusers and unable to reach out for help, the police commissioner asked domestic violence officers in city precincts to reach out to known survivors, or those who might be vulnerable to abuse, to see if they were safe or needed assistance.263 In Costa Rica, the Ministry of Public Safety coordinated with local organizations and security forces to administer home visits and patrolling of areas where IPV had previously been reported.264

In India, the government-run National Commission for Women (NCW) is attempting to combat what some viewed as police apathy toward IPV²⁶⁵ by asking for more support from the police organizations across India. At a May 29, 2020, webinar conducted with 30 police officers, including State Directors General of Police (DGPs) and their representatives, the NCW requested that all state police chiefs appoint an officer in their respective states to address complaints from the NCW and grievances reported by women across India.²⁶⁶ The NCW also asked officers to send data on cases of IPV reported during lockdown and details of actions taken in response.

More broadly, the International Association of Chiefs of Police, a nonprofit professional association for law enforcement leadership with members in more than 165 countries, has published guidance for law enforcement agencies on understanding and responding to allegations of intimate partner violence during the COVID-19 pandemic.²⁶⁷ The guidance includes such recommendations as "be aware of escalated abuse," "keep staff informed," "enforce and oversee agency policy," "provide consistent messaging," "work in partnership," "adapt technology," "prepare for increases in reporting" and "be aware of the effects of COVID-19 on survivors, abusers, and abuse."268 It is not yet clear to what extent members have incorporated this guidance into their own practice.

7.2 Judicial actions

When countries enacted stay-at-home orders during the initial stages of the pandemic, many court systems shut down or dramatically reduced operations. It was unclear which, if any, legal services would be available to IPV survivors. Courts around the globe have responded by undertaking measures to ensure that those impacted by IPV continue to have access to justice mechanisms during periods of lockdown. As outlined below, these measures have included: treating gender-based violence cases as urgent matters that must go forward regardless of court closures, issuing protection orders by phone or online, automatically extending or virtually renewing protection orders, amending criminal codes, and working closely with police to ensure smooth and swift reporting.

Keeping courts open for IPV cases

In order to respond to emergencies, many courts remained open for urgent matters during lockdowns, including IPV claims. For example, during lockdown periods, courts in South Africa heard cases involving domestic violence, prioritizing protection orders, criminal proceedings for sexual offenses, genderbased violence and femicide.269 In Botswana many court procedures and operations were suspended during the constitutionally declared State of Public Emergency, but cases involving domestic violence and deserted spouses were allowed to go forward. 270 Bulgaria, Poland, Serbia and Turkey similarly directed courts to remain open for obtaining or amending orders for immediate protection, ²⁷¹ as did many United States jurisdictions, including New York.272

Remote filing and proceedings

A number of jurisdictions are permitting remote, electronic IPV filings and proceedings. These developments have facilitated access to justice for many IPV survivors; however, it is important to note that barriers remain for illiterate survivors and those without private, reliable access to internet and technological devices.

A number of jurisdictions are permitting remote, electronic IPV filings and proceedings.

Many New York-area courts in the United States are allowing domestic violence survivors to seek temporary restraining orders via videoconference.²⁷³ In Brazil, courts in São Paulo and Rio de Janeiro are allowing survivors to make domestic violence complaints via the internet. Judges in São Paulo can grant emergency protective measures virtually and can transmit summonses through WhatsApp.274

Courts in Peru are also permitting survivors to request protective orders via WhatsApp, 275 while the Puerto Rico judiciary permits complaints of IPV to be submitted via email.²⁷⁶ The Ministry of Justice in Morocco is also facilitating digital services via a website which enables the filing of complaints online and via email.²⁷⁷ Telephone hotlines have been linked to all courts, complemented by the use of a mobile app that enables survivors to submit urgent complaints without having to present in person at a court or police station.²⁷⁸

Mexico has also increased virtual access to emergency services and government agencies. Judges in Mexico City are permitted to issue protection orders via video conference during the pandemic.279 In Wales, United Kingdom, courts are allowing virtual video conference hearings for IPV cases.²⁸⁰ Additionally, in Mozambique, to ensure survivors can continue to access justice, mobile courts are operating with laptops and being provided with modems, phone credit, fuel, and PPE.²⁸¹

Automatic extension of court orders

Some courts have elected to extend protective orders automatically during the COVID-19 pandemic. In Argentina, courts in Buenos Aires and Entre Rios have extended protective orders automatically during the pandemic so that survivors do not have to leave the home and jeopardize their safety while seeking to renew existing orders.²⁸² The judiciary of São Paolo, Brazil, also opted to automatically extend the validity of protection orders set to expire during the lockdown.²⁸³ Similarly, the Supreme Court of Uruguay agreed that the Specialized Court on Gender-based Violence could extend precautionary measures (ie, protective orders) that are about to expire by an additional 60 days.²⁸⁴

Some courts have elected to extend protective orders automatically during the COVID-19 pandemic.

In some areas of the United States, for example in Washington, DC, temporary protection orders and hearings have been automatically extended during lockdown periods so that parties do not have to attend court.²⁸⁵ In California, courts have worked with law enforcement to issue emergency protective orders spanning 30 days, up from the original sevenday limit, and to automatically extend restraining orders for an additional 90 days.²⁸⁶

Legislative responses

In light of rising IPV during the COVID-19 pandemic, the government of Australia amended its criminal laws, including imposing electronic monitoring on an accused as a home detention bail condition; enabling restraining order applications to be lodged online and legal services to submit applications online for clients; instating a separate offense for breach of a family violence restraining order and increasing the penalties; extending the limitation period for prosecuting breach of restraining orders; and allowing the Family Court and Children's Court to issue interim restraining orders on an ex parte basis,

in the same way the Magistrates Court is permitted to do so.²⁸⁷

Innovative legal responses

In addition to efforts by law enforcement and judiciaries, there have been a number of other government actions to support survivors of IPV and address the problem of IPV more generally.

In recognition of the fact that some survivors may not leave their abusers for lack of a safe place to relocate, the public prosecutor in Trento, Italy has ordered that abusers, not survivors, must leave the family home upon finding that IPV has occurred.²⁸⁸ The prosecutor has also issued a directive for police to monitor IPV more carefully during the pandemic. As many areas of Italy re-enter lockdown, it remains to be seen what impact these initiatives will have on those who are once against sequestered in their homes and may not have the ability to seek assistance.

Restrictions on freedom of movement have also been relaxed for survivors seeking protective orders and law enforcement support, or fleeing from violence at home, such as to designated shelters. In Fiji, the GBV Working Group, formed during the COVID-19 pandemic and led by the Fiji MWCPA, the Fiji Women's Crisis Centre, and UN Women, negotiated with the police to transport survivors to required legal, medical and shelter services during lockdown curfew hours.²⁸⁹

Other government action has come in the form of temporary bans or restrictions on alcohol and cigarette sales, with law enforcement instituting fines and arrests for violations, as a means of preventing domestic violence and drunken fighting. These bans have been instituted in South Africa, 290 in Colombia²⁹¹ and in Greenland.²⁹²

And finally, some jurisdictions are making additional legal resources available to domestic violence survivors. In India, the National Legal Service Authority (NALSA) has requested all State Legal Service Authorities (SLSAs) to coordinate with One Stop Centres (OSCs) that were set up by the Ministry of Women and Child Development (MWCD).²⁹³ OSCs provide integrated support and assistance under one roof to women affected by violence in both private and public spaces, and facilitate immediate emergency and non-emergency access to medical,

legal, psychological, and counseling support.294 OSCs work with women and girls under 18 years of age, and the MWCD intends to support state governments to establish more than 300 OSCs across the country.²⁹⁵ Through this initiative, paralegals and volunteers can assist survivors in obtaining legal aid by filing cases, preparing and filing affidavits, and informing petitioners about their rights.²⁹⁶

8. Emerging conclusions and recommendations

The COVID-19 pandemic is impacting almost every aspect of people's lives. Lockdowns were needed to control the deadly virus, yet they have also brought huge costs for people's livelihoods, for education and for the social fabric more broadly. Another recognized repercussion has been the increased risk of violence facing women at home.

The good news is that many governments and NGOs around the world have quickly responded to the increased risks and have already implemented a range of measures to combat the challenge. Some of the most promising approaches, as outlined in this rapid review, involve increasing awareness, innovative reporting methods, enhanced services delivery, and concerted efforts to ensure access to justice.

This review has illustrated and underlined the important roles played by various levels of government, from the national level through to local authorities, and the need for various sectors to be involved, including health, social services and law enforcement. In many countries, NGOs and women's groups are playing a pivotal role, and various UN organizations, most notably UNFPA and UN Women, have provided critical technical support.

While we do not yet know much about the coverage, let alone impacts, of these responses, the catalogue of the number and breadth of responses to the first wave of COVID is instructive. As the pandemic rages on and families and communities experience further rounds of shutdowns, it is useful to try to draw lessons from the experiences to date.

The evidence reviewed in this paper suggests that priorities for governments and civil society organizations include the following:

1. Boosting public awareness and outreach.

There is an ongoing need to think creatively and expansively about increasing public awareness about violence and knowledge about how survivors can access support services in a pandemic environment. This includes making broad use of digital media, including social networks and online campaigns. Especially in communities where private digital and cellphone access is limited for women, it is important to diversify outreach efforts. There are excellent examples of public awareness campaigns that incorporate traditional media outlets like television, newspaper and radio, and employ strategies to reach people who are digitally excluded and/or illiterate.

2. Innovating mechanisms available for reporting. In order to encourage and enable IPV survivors to connect with support services, government and civil society organizations should increase the use of technology-based and nontraditional reporting mechanisms with a focus on ease of use and confidentiality. This includes both expanding the ways people use hotlines and creating new, targeted technologies like IPV-specific mobile applications with enhanced safety features. We are seeing an increase in non-traditional ways for survivors to seek help confidentially, for example, promoting code words or signals that can be used in easily accessible places like pharmacies.

3. Expanding housing and shelter options.

Government resources should be leveraged to expand housing and shelter options, including partnerships with the hospitality industry to increase capacity, as well as enabling traditional shelters to remain open during the pandemic and extending public housing benefits to IPV survivors. Other innovative strategies should be considered to help create safe spaces for IPV survivors to gain access to services during lockdowns and to provide necessary services like transportation away from a dangerous situation at home.

4. Ensuring adequate health sector responses. In order to ensure that critical healthcare services are accessible to IPV survivors during the pandemic, governments should make clear that they are essential services and included

in health sector pandemic response plans. This includes the provision of psycho-social services. In addition, healthcare providers should be informed about the increasing risk of IPV during the pandemic and sensitized to recognize risk factors and adapt responses to the needs of survivors, particularly with remote service delivery.

5. Fostering economic independence. Given the link between economic stressors during the COVID-19 pandemic and increased risk of IPV, social protection and assistance programs can help to reduce the risk of violence. At the same time, measures to support survivors are needed, such as direct assistance in the form of general or targeted food or cash transfers and ensuring that the social services providers working with survivors have adequate resources to cope with demand. Consideration could be given to focused efforts to keep or re-integrate IPV survivors in paid work, which raises well known issues that also must be addressed, including care needs and support for informal workers.

6. Supporting law enforcement and judicial interventions. Pathways to justice for IPV survivors should remain open during the pandemic. Indeed, a number of governments have deliberately sought to enhance access to justice, for example, through specific IPV training and ensuring links to social service agencies. The courts need to operate in ways that facilitate access to justice and innovate in their approach to IPV during the pandemic and beyond. This includes ensuring that courts remain open for IPV matters, relaxing procedural rules to permit survivors to file and/or appear in court from a remote setting, as well as creating local task forces to examine the impact of the pandemic on IPV.

7. Advancing monitoring and evaluation efforts. Multi-lateral efforts should be made to evaluate the efficacy of interventions and responses. This is critical both to mobilize immediate action and to help prepare for future crises. COVID-19 has spurred rapid innovation in IPV responses by governments and civil society organizations. There is a need to move forward with robust efforts to monitor and evaluate the impact of these interventions, including whether and how positive outcomes have been achieved. Those approaches that have proven successful should be continued and replicated even after the current crisis has abated. As part of these efforts, it would be useful to continue to capture and catalogue experiences in addressing IPV during the crisis, as has been started by UNDP, UN Women and the World Bank.

Finally, but not least, although this rapid review has largely focused on the actions of governments and civil society organizations, there is an important role for the private sector in supporting IPV response efforts. As noted, innovative public-private partnerships have been used to rapidly mobilize resources and deliver urgently needed services. Hotels and homesharing companies have contributed unused rooms to shelter survivors, ride-sharing companies have provided transportation to women fleeing violence. media companies and mobile carriers have circulated public awareness messages, and pharmacies and grocery stores have served as accessible venues for survivors to report abuse and obtain services. The private sector should continue to be engaged to help respond to the "shadow pandemic" and its aftermath in creative and far-reaching ways.

Endnotes

- UN Women. 2020. "The Shadow Pandemic: Violence against women during COVID-19." UN Women. https://www.unwomen. org/en/news/in-focus/in-focus-gender-equality-in-covid-19response/violence-against-women-during-covid-19.
- Amber Peterman, Alina Potts, Megan O'Donnell, Kelly Thompson, Niyati Shah, Sabine Oertelt-Prigione, and Nicoele van Gelder. 2020. "Pandemics and Violence Against Women and Children," Center for Global Development Working Paper 528, April 2020. https://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/ pandemics-and-vawg.pdf.
- Phumzile Mlambo-Ngucka, the Executive Director of UN Women, referred to the conditions created by the pandemic as a "perfect storm for controlling, violent behavior behind closed doors." UN Women. 2020. "UN chief calls for domestic violence 'ceasefire' amid 'horrifying global surge'" UN Women, April 6, 2020. https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/04/1061052
- According to the World Health Organization, "IPV refers to any behaviour within an intimate relationship that causes physical, psychological or sexual harm to those in the relationship.... Although women can be violent in relationships with men, often in self-defence, and violence sometimes occurs in same-sex partnerships, the most common perpetrators of violence against women are male intimate partners or ex-partners." World Health Organization. 2012. "Understanding and addressing violence against women, Intimate partner violence". https://apps.who.int/ iris/bitstream/handle/10665/77432/WHO_RHR_12.36_eng. pdf;sequence=1. The terms IPV and domestic violence are used interchangeably in this review.
- Megan L. Evans, MD, MPH, Margo Lindauer, JD, and Maureen E. Farrell, MD. 2020. "A Pandemic Within a Pandemic-Intimate Partner Violence During COVID-19." New England Journal of Medicine, September 16, 2020. https://www.nejm.org/doi/ full/10.1056/NEIMp2024046
- Evans, Lindauer, and Farrell, "A Pandemic Within a Pandemic-Intimate Partner Violence During COVID-19"; Mekdes Tsega, Kristin Giantris, and Tanya Shah. 2020. "Essential Social Services are Struggling to Survive the Covid-19 Crisis," The Commonwealth Fund, June 1, 2020. https:// www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2020/essential-socialservices-are-struggling-survive-covid-19-crisis; "Ensuring Access to Justice in the Context of COVID-19," UN Development Programme, May 20, 2020, https://www.undp.org/content/ undp/en/home/librarypage/democratic-governance/ access_to_justiceandruleoflaw/ensuring-access-to-justice-inthe-context-of-covid-19-.html.
- Amber Peterman, Megan O'Donnell. 2020. "COVID-19 and Violence against Women and Children: A Third Research Round Up for the 16 Days of Activism," Center for Global Development, December 7, 2020. https://www.cgdev.org/ publication/covid-19-and-violence-against-women-andchildren-third-research-round-16-days-activism. Peterman and O'Donnell reviewed 74 studies on violence against women and children during the pandemic (not exclusively IPV) and found that most of the studies found an increase in violence or mixed results. They note the difficultly in analyzing trends due to data constraints.
- Caroline Bettinger-Lopez and Alexandra Bro. 2020. "A Double Pandemic: Domestic Violence in the Age of COVID-19." Council on Foreign Relations, May 13, 2020. https://www.cfr.org/ in-brief/double-pandemic-domestic-violence-age-covid-19; Natalie Seo. 2020. "Violence Against Women Increasing During Pandemic." VOA News, August 22, 2020. https://www.voanews. com/covid-19-pandemic/violence-against-women-increasingduring-pandemic. See also Amber Peterman and Megan O'Donnell. December 2020. "COVID-19 and Violence Against Women and Children: A Third Research Round Up for the 16 Days of Activism." Center for Global Development. https:// www.cgdev.org/publication/covid-19-and-violence-againstwomen-and-children-third-research-round-16-days-activism.

- World Health Organization, the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine and the South African Medical Research Council. 2013. "Global and regional estimates of violence against women: prevalence and health effects of intimate partner violence and nonpartner sexual violence." World Health Organization, the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine and the South African Medical Research Council. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241564625.
- Phumzile Mlambo-Ngcuka. 2020. "Violence against women and girls: the shadow pandemic." Statement by Phumzile Mlambo-Ngcuka, Executive Director of UN Women, April 6, 2020. https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/4/ statement-ed-phumzile-violence-against-women-during-
- World Health Organization. 2020. "Coronavirus disease (COVID-19): Violence against women." World Health Organization, April 15, 2020. https://www.who.int/ emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/question-andanswers-hub/q-a-detail/violence-against-women-duringcovid-19?gclid=CjwKCAiAv4n9BRA9EiwA30WNDxVSScytEDYH nrSDCWPalY2rUzOTRfkJsu6ecOROF7eOs88KuFbydBoCrVMQ AvD_Bw'.
- Miriam Berger. 2020. "Measures to control the spread of coronavirus are a nightmare for victims of domestic violence. Advocates are demanding governments step up." The Washington Post, April 1, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost. com/world/2020/04/01/measures-control-spreadcoronavirus-are-nightmare-victims-domestic-violenceadvocates-are-demanding-that-governments-step-up/.
- Jiayun Feng. 2020. "COVID-19 Fuels Domestic Violence 13 in China." SupChina, Mar. 24, 2020. https://supchina. com/2020/03/24/covid-19-fuels-domestic-violence-in-china/.
- Lucia Sigal, Natalie A. Ramos Miranda, Ana Isabel Martinez and Monica Machicao. 2020. "'Another Pandemic': In Latin America, Domestic Abuse Rises Amid Lockdown." Reuters, Apr. 27, 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-healthcoronavirus-latam-domesticviol-idUSKCN2291JS.
- United Nations. 2020. United Nations Regional Information Centre Western Europe, July 5, 2020. https://unric.org/en/ who-warns-of-surge-of-domestic-violence-as-covid-19-casesdecrease-in-europe/.
- "Domestic Abuse in Russia Doubles Amid Virus Lockdown: Official." The Moscow Times, May 5, 2020. https://www. themoscowtimes.com/2020/05/05/domestic-abuse-in-russiadoubles-amid-virus-lockdown-official-a70186.
- Megan L. Evans, MD, MPH, Margo Lindauer, JD, and Maureen E. Farrell, MD. 2020. "A Pandemic Within a Pandemic-Intimate Partner Violence During COVID-19." New England Journal of Medicine, September 16, 2020. https://www.nejm.org/doi/ full/10.1056/NEJMp2024046.
- Kgaugelo Masweneng. 2020. "Gender-based violence complaints hit 87,000 so far in lockdown, as cop arrested for allegedly raping wife." *Times Live*, April 3, 2020. https://www. timeslive.co.za/news/south-africa/2020-04-03-gender-basedviolence-complaints-hit-87000-so-far-in-lockdown-as-coparrested-for-allegedly-raping-wife/.
- UNICEF. 2020. "Fighting a hidden pandemic violence in the home." UNICEF South Asia, May 22, 2020. https://www.unicef. org/rosa/stories/fighting-hidden-pandemic-violence-home.
- Annelie Langerak. 2020. "Thailand's Silent Pandemic: Domestic Violence during COVID-19." Heinrich Böll Stiftung Southeast Asia, July 1, 2020. https://th.boell.org/ en/2020/07/01/covid-19-domestic-violence.
- Brigham and Women's Hospital. 2020. "Radiology Reveals Alarming Rise in Physical Intimate Partner Violence During COVID-19 Pandemic." Brigham Health, August 18, 2020 https://www.brighamandwomens.org/about-bwh/newsroom/ research-briefs-detail?id=3650.

- CARE. 2020. "MENA Rapid Analysis Gender Summary." CARE, June 2020. https://www.care-international.org/files/files/ CARE_MENA_Rapid_Gender_Analysis_Summary_final1.pdf.
- Gebremeskel Tukue Gebrewahd, Gebreamlak Gebremedhn Gebremeskel & Degena Bahrey Tadesse. 2020. "Intimate partner violence against reproductive age women during COVID-19 pandemic in northern Ethiopia 2020: a communitybased cross-sectional study." Reproductive Health, October 7, 2020. https://reproductive-health-journal.biomedcentral. com/articles/10.1186/s12978-020-01002-w.
- "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker." UNDP. https:// data.undp.org/gendertracker/.
- The World Bank has created a Google docs spreadsheet listing over 150 interventions focused on addressing violence against women and girls during the pandemic. "Responding to the shadow pandemic: Initiatives to address violence against women and girls during COVID-19. World Bank. June 16, 2020. https://www.worldbank.org/en/ news/infographic/2020/06/16/responding-to-the-shadowpandemic-initiatives-to-address-violence-against-womenand-girls-during-covid-19.
- Rachel Haas. 2017. "Developing Social Media Campaigns for Domestic Violence Awareness Month." Domestic Violence Awareness Project, National Resource Center on Domestic Violence, August 2017. https://vawnet.org/sites/default/ files/assets/files/2017-08/NRCDV_TAG-SocialMedia-August2017.pdf.
- "COVID-19 and the rise of gender-based violence." International Planned Parenthood Federation, Apr. 22, 2020. https://www.ippf.org/blogs/covid-19-and-rise-genderbased-violence.
- "Still Here Campaign." Ireland Department of Justice, 2020. https://www.stillhere.ie/awareness-campaign/.
- Ciaran Sunderland, 2020, "Domestic violence concerns under level 5 sees resumption of 'Still Here' campaign."

 Irish Examiner, Oct. 27, 2020. https://www.irishexaminer.com/ news/arid-40071836.html.
- "UN Women COVID-19 campaign against domestic violence in Kosovo reaches over 1 million." UN Women: Europe and 30 Central Asia, May 8, 2020. https://eca.unwomen.org/en/ news/stories/2020/5/un-women-covid19-campaign-againstdomestic-violence-reaches-over-1-million.
- "UN Women COVID-19 campaign against domestic violence in 31 Kosovo reaches over 1 million." 2020.
- Lisa Davis and Yifat Susskind. 2020. "As the Virus Unleashes Violence, Women in War-torn Countries Organize." Common Dreams, Apr. 10, 2020. https://www.commondreams.org/ views/2020/04/10/virus-unleashes-violence-women-wartorn-countries-organize.
- Davis and Susskind. 2020. "As the Virus Unleashes Violence, 33 Women in War-torn Countries Organize."
- "COVID-19 and Ensuring Safe Cities and Safe Public Spaces for Women and Girls." UN Women, 2020. https://www. unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/ library/publications/2020/brief-covid-19-and-ensuringsafe-cities-and-safe-public-spaces-for-women-and-girls-en. pdf?la=en&vs=724.
- "Guidance Note on GBV Service Provision during COVID-19 I Jordan and a forward look to safe resume of services.' Sexual and Gender-Based Violence Working Group, Apr. 2020. https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/76087.pdf.
- Asia Foundation Staff. 2020. "In Asia, Not All Homes Are Safe: We Need an Urgent Shift in Thinking." The Asia Foundation, April 15, 2020. https://asiafoundation.org/2020/04/15/in-asianot-all-homes-are-safe-we-need-an-urgent-shift-in-thinking/.
- "West and Central Africa Region: COVID-19 Situation Report No. 5." United Nations Population Fund, 2020. https:// www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/WCARO_ COVID-19_UNFPA_Sitrep5_June.pdf.

- Michael Lipin, Ramin Haghjoo, and Kambiz Tavana. 2020. "Fueling Domestic Violence Against Women." Voice of America, May 1, 2020. https://www.voanews.com/middle-east/ voa-news-iran/activist-irans-coronavirus-lockdown-fuelingdomestic-violence-against.
- "Arab States Region: COVID-19 Situation Report No. 5." United Nations Population Fund, 2020. https://www.unfpa.org/ sites/default/files/resource-pdf/ASRO_COVID-19_Regional_ Sitrep_5_June_2020.pdf.
- "West and Central Africa Region: COVID-19 Situation Report No. 4." United Nations Population Fund, 2020. https:// www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/WCARO_ COVID-19_UNFPA_Sitrep_June_5.pdf.
- ONU Mulheres Brazil. 2020. "Globo, GNT and ONU Women reinforce message to combat violence against women in the period of social isolation." ONUMulheres.org, May 1, 2020. http://www.onumulheres.org.br/noticias/globo-gnt-e-onumulheres-reforcam-mensagem-de-combate-a-violenciacontra-as-mulheres-no-periodo-de-isolamento-social/.
- "PM advocates against violence on PNG women." Loop, June 8, 2020. https://www.looppng.com/png-news/ pm-advocates-against-violence-png-women-92699.
- "Ugandan president warns against domestic violence amid COVID-19 lockdown." *Xinhua*, May 5, 2020. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-05/05/c_139031060.htm.
- "West and Central Africa Region: COVID-19 Situation Report No. 5." United Nations Population Fund, 2020. https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/ WCARO_COVID-19_UNFPA_Sitrep5_June.pdf.
- Fredrick Nzili. 2020. "African church leaders work to curb domestic abuse during lockdown." Catholic News Service, May 19, 2020. https://www.catholicnews.com/african-churchleaders-work-to-curb-domestic-abuse-during-lockdown/.
- Renata Neder. 2020. "In Brazil, Rio's Community Journalists Face Daily Challenges Informing Favela Residents About COVID-19." Committee to Protect Journalists, May 5, 2020. https://cpj.org/2020/05/rio-community-journalists-favelasreporting-covid/.
- Neder. 2020. "In Brazil, Rio's Community Journalists Face Daily Challenges Informing Favela Residents About COVID-19."
- Neder. 2020. "In Brazil, Rio's Community Journalists Face Daily 48 Challenges Informing Favela Residents About COVID-19.
- 49 Neder, 2020, "In Brazil, Rio's Community Journalists Face Daily Challenges Informing Favela Residents About COVID-19."
- 50 IWPR. 2020. "Iraq: Activists Join Police to Combat Domestic Violence." European Country of Origin Information Network, May 19, 2020. https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/ 2030271.html.
- "Violence against women, children WILL increase during lockdown" Masimanyane, Women's Rights International. https://www.masimanyane.org.za/post/violence-againstwomen-and-children-will-increase-during-covid-19-socialisolation.
- Anna Roberts. 2020. "Women Share horrific photos of injuries to raise awareness of domestic violence as 14 are killed since start of lockdown." The Scottish Sun, Apr. 29, 2020. https://www.thescottishsun.co.uk/fabulous/5542996/ coronavirus-domestic-violence-lockdown/.
- Jiayun Feng. 2020. "COVID-19 Fuels Domestic Violence in China." SupChina, Mar. 24, 2020. https://supchina.com/ 2020/03/24/covid-19-fuels-domestic-violence-in-china/.
- Natalie Alcoba. 2020. "Argentina Sees At Least 6 Femicides During Coronavirus Quarantine." Al-Jazeera, April 1. 2020. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/04/argentina-sees-6femicides-coronavirus-quarantine-200401185419939.html.
- Jeff Abbott. 2020. "Guatemala's white flags indicate pandemic's deadly side effect: hunger." Guardian, May 22, 2020. https://www.theguardian.com/globaldevelopment/2020/may/22/guatemala-white-flagshunger-coronavirus.

- "About Us." Republic of South Africa, Department of Social Development. http://gbv.org.za/about-us/.
- "Thu Thuzela: Turning Victims into Survivors." National Prosecuting Authority of South Africa. https://www.npa. 57 gov.za/sites/default/files/resources/public_awareness/ TCC_brochure_august_2009.pdf.
- WARIF. 2020. "COVID-19: Quarantined with an Abuser | Message from WARIF." Women at Risk International Foundation. March 27, 2020. https://warifng.org/covid-19-quarantinedwith-an-abuser-message-from-warif/.
- 59 "About Us." Musasa. https://musasa.co.zw/.
- Madeline Nightingale, Joanna Hofman and Sarah Grand-Clement. 2020. "Resources for Covid-19 Abuse Victims Insufficient." EUobserver, May 8, 2020. https://euobserver.com/ opinion/148294.
- Jon Stone. 2020. "Government Boosts Funding for Domestic Abuse Survivors During Coronavirus Lockdown." Independent, May 2, 2020. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/ politics/coronavirus-domestic-abuse-support-homelessfunding-daily-briefing-jenrick-a9495906.html.
- "\$1.1 billion to support more mental health, Medicare and domestic violence services." Australian Government
 Department of Health, Mar. 30, 2020. https://www.pm.gov.au/ media/11-billion-support-more-mental-health-medicare-anddomestic-violence-services-0.
- "Eastern Europe and Central Asia Region: COVID-19 Situation Report No. 6." United Nations Population Fund, 2020. https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/ EECARO_COVID-19_UNFPA_Sitrep6_July.pdf.
- "COVID-19 crisis in the MENA region: impact on gender equality and policy responses." Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, June 10, 2020. https://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/policy-responses/covid-19-crisis-in-the-mena-region-impact-on-gender-equality-andpolicy-responses-ee4cd4f4/.
- "Concern for victims of gender violence who have to live in quarantine with their aggressor (and where to look for it).' News24, Mar. 24, 2020. https://www.web24.news/u/2020/03/ concern-for-victims-of-gender-violence-who-have-to-livein-quarantine-with-their-aggressor-and-where-to-look-forhelp.html.
- "Ghana: UNFPA supports DOVVSU to activate Domestic Violence Hotline." UNFPA West and Central Africa, Apr. 19, 2020. https://wcaro.unfpa.org/en/news/ghana-unfpa-supportsdovvsu-activate-domestic-violence-hotline.
- "UNFPA/partners organize SGBV training for hotline operators." Atlantic Federation of African Press Agencies (FAAPA), Aug. 26, 2020. http://www.faapa.info/en/2020/08/26/ unfpapartners-organise-sgbv-training-for-hotlineoperators/#.
- "Línea 137." Government of Argentina, accessed June 5, 2020. https://www.argentina.gob.ar/justicia/violenciafamiliar-sexual.
- "Encerradas con un violento: habilitaron una forma de pedir ayuda al 144 sin tener que hablar por teléfono. Infobae, April 20, 2020. https://www.infobae.com/ sociedad/2020/03/20/encerradas-con-un-violentohabilitaron-una-forma-de-pedir-ayuda-al-144-sin-tenerque-hablar-por-telefono/.
- Lee Yaron, 2020. "Israeli Domestic Violence Complaints Jump Tenfold Since Start of Coronavirus Lockdown." Haaretz, May 21, 2020. https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/. premium-complaints-of-domestic-violence-jump-tenfoldduring-coronavirus-lockdown-1.8864428.
- "COVID-19 lockdown doubles demand for women's shelters in Viet Nam." Spotlight Initiative. http://www.spotlightinitiative.org/ fr/node/22788.
- "West and Central Africa Region: COVID-19 Situation Report No. 4." United Nations Population Fund, 2020. https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/ WCARO_COVID-19_UNFPA_Sitrep_June_5.pdf.

- Shazia Mehboob. 2020. "Calling from home." The News on Sunday, April 19, 2020. https://www.thenews.com.pk/tns/ detail/645699-calling-from-home.
- Mehboob. 2020. "Calling from home." 74
- "New hotline to begin for domestic violence victims stuck at home." Kyodo News, April 17, 2020. https://english.kyodonews. net/news/2020/04/17cba11cdc95-new-hotline-to-begin-fordomestic-violence-victims-stuck-at-home.html.
- "For many domestic violence survivors, the lockdown means being locked in with their abusers." The Kathmandu Post, March 28, 2020. https://kathmandupost.com/2/2020/03/28/ for-many-domestic-violence-survivors-the-lockdown-meansbeing-locked-in-with-their-abusers.
- 77 Patricia Cusicangui, 2020, "La FELCV habilita 11 líneas WhatsApp para denuncias de violencia." La Razón, Apr. 7, 2020. https://www.la-razon.com/sociedad/2020/04/07/la-felcvhabilita-11-lineas-whatsapp-para-denuncias-de-violencia/.
- "West and Central Africa Region: COVID-19 Situation Report No. 4." United Nations Population Fund, 2020. https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/ WCARO COVID-19 UNFPA Sitrep June 5.pdf.
- "COVID-19 crisis in the MENA region: impact on gender equality and policy responses." Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, June 10, 2020. https://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/policy-responses/covid-19-crisis-in-the-mena-region-impact-on-gender-equality-andpolicy-responses-ee4cd4f4/.
- "West and Central Africa Region: COVID-19 Situation Report No. 4." United Nations Population Fund, 2020. https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/ WCARO_COVID-19_UNFPA_Sitrep_June_5.pdf.
- Canny Maphanga. 2020. "Victims of abuse can turn to the GBV Command Centre during lockdown." News24, Mar. 25, 2020. https://www.news24.com/news24/southafrica/news/ victims-of-abuse-can-turn-to-the-gbv-command-centreduring-lockdown-20200325.
- Oleg Petrasiuk. 2020. "Ukraine launches first state hotline for reporting domestic violence." Kyiv Post, Feb. 12, 2020. https://www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/ukraine-launchesfirst-state-hotline-for-reporting-domestic-violence.html?cnreloaded=1&cn-reloaded=1.
- "Over 50 Helplines To Help Women Facing Domestic Violence During Lockdown." NDTV, April 18, 2020. https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/coronavirus-lockdownover-50-helplines-to-help-women-facing-domestic-violenceduring-lockdown-2214221
- "Over 50 Helplines To Help Women Facing Domestic Violence During Lockdown." *NDTV.* 2020. 84
- 85 "Over 50 Helplines To Help Women Facing Domestic Violence During Lockdown." NDTV. 2020.
- "Over 50 Helplines To Help Women Facing Domestic Violence 86 During Lockdown." NDTV. 2020.
- 87 "Over 50 Helplines To Help Women Facing Domestic Violence During Lockdown." NDTV. 2020.
- 88 "Resources for Survivors During COVID-19." NYC Mayor's Office to End Domestic and Gender-Based Violence, accessed June 20, 2020. https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ocdv/get-help/resources-forsurvivors-during-covid-19.page
- "Resources for Responding to COVID-19." Alaska Network on Domestic Violence & Sexual Assault. https://andvsa.org/getinformation/resources-for-responding-to-covid-19/.
- See "COVID-19." Arizona Coalition to End Sexual and Domestic Violence. https://www.acesdv.org/covid-19/; "Information about Coronavirus (COVID-19) and Prevention." California Partnership to End Domestic Violence, last updated August 5, 2020. https://www.cpedv.org/post/information-about-coronavirus-covid-19-and-prevention; "COVID-19/Coronavirus Information and Resources." Violence Free Colorado, last updated August 19, 2020. https://www.violencefreecolorado. org/2020/03/covid-19-coronavirus-information/.

"Our Response to COVID-19." Connecticut Coalition Against Domestic Violence. http://www.ctcadv.org/find-help/covid19/; "Resources on the Response to COVID-19." Delaware Coalition Against Domestic Violence/ https://dcadv.org/resources/resources-for-the-public-health-crisis.html; "COVID-19" Resources for Survivors." DC Coalition Against Domestic Violence/ https://dccadv.org/resources/covid-19-resourcesfor-survivors/; "COVID-19 Update." Georgia Coalition Against Domestic Violence, Mar. 24, 2020. https://gcadv.org/covid-19-update/; "COVID." Hawai'i State Coalition Against Domestic Violence. https://www.hscadv.org/issue/COVID/; "Resources for Responding to Coronavirus (COVID-19)." Indiana Coalition Against Domestic Violence/ https://icadvinc.org/covid19/; "Responding to COVID-19: Facts, Resources and Support." Iowa Coalition Against Domestic Violence. https://www.icadv. org/covid-19-resources; "Resources on the Response to the Coronavirus (COVID-19) for Direct Services Providers – public." Kansas Coalition against sexual & domestic violence, Mar. 18, 2020. https://www.kcsdv.org/covid19/; "Coronavirus." Kentucky Coalition Against Domestic Violence. https://kcadv. org/content/coronavirus; "MNADV Serving Survivors During COVID-19." Maryland Network Against Domestic Violence. https://www.mnadv.org/the-maryland-domestic-violenceservice-providers-remain-committed-to-serving-survivorsof-intimate-partner-violence/; "Coronavirus: Resources and Information." The Massachusetts Coalition Against Sexual Assault and Domestic Violence. https://janedoe.org/covid19/; "COVID-19 Resource Round-Up." Mississippi Coalition Against Domestic Violence. https://mcadv.org/covid-19-resource-round-up/#; "COVID-19 Resources." Nebraska Coalition to End Sexual and Domestic Violence. https://www.nebraskacoalition. org/get_informed/; "Coronavirus Response and Resources." New Hampshire Coalition Against Domestic and Sexual Violence. https://www.nhcadsv.org/coronavirus1.html; "Resources on the Response to the Coronavirus (COVID-19)." New Jersey Coalition to End Domestic Violence. https://njcedv. org/covid19/; "COVID-19 Updates." North Carolina Coalition Against Domestic Violence. https://nccadv.org/coronavirus; "COVID-19 Resources." Ohio Domestic Violence Network, last updated August 14, 2020. https://www.odvn.org/covid-19/ covid-19-resources/; "Coronavirus/COVID-19 Resources." Pennsylvania Coalition Against Domestic Violence. https:// www.pcadv.org/coronavirus-covid-19-resources/; "COVID-19 Response Center." Rhode Island Coalition Against Domestic Violence. http://www.ricadv.org/en/covid-19-response; "COVID-19 - Coronavirus." South Carolina Coalition Against Domestic Violence and Sexual Assault. https://www.sccadvasa. org/covid19coronavirus/; "Resources on the Response to COVID-19 (Coronavirus)." South Dakota Network Against Family Violence and Sexual Assault, last updated September 3, 2020. https://sdnafvsa.com/home/2020/03/23/resources-on-theresponse-to-covid-19-coronavirus/; "COVID-19 Resources." Tennessee Coalition to End Domestic and Sexual Violence. https://www.tncoalition.org/covid-19-resources; COVID-19 Resource Center, Texas Council on Family Violence, https:// tcfv.org/covid-19/; "COVID-19 Resources." Vermont Network Against Domestic and Sexual Violence. https://vtnetwork.org/ covid-19-resources/; "Response to Coronavirus & Resource Round-Up." Washington State Coalition Against Domestic Violence, August 12, 2020. https://wscadv.org/news/responseto-coronovirus-resource-round-up/; "COVID-19 Information." West Virginia Coalition Against Domestic Violence. http://wvcadv. org/resources/covid-19/; "COVID-19 Resources; Staying Safe, Informed, & Connected." End Domestic Abuse Wisconsin: The Wisconsin Coalition Against Domestic Violence https://www.endabusewi.org/resources/covid-19-resourcesstaying-safe-informed-connected/;

- "Connecting women with safety in Pakistan at a time of COVID-19 – and beyond." UNFPA Asia and the Pacific, Apr. 19, 2020. https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/en/news/connectingwomen-safety-pakistan-time-covid-19-%E2%80%93-
- "Connecting women with safety in Pakistan at a time of COVID-19 – and beyond." UNFPA Asia and the Pacific. 2020.

- "Connecting women with safety in Pakistan at a time of COVID-19 - and beyond." UNFPA Asia and the Pacific. 2020.
- "Connecting women with safety in Pakistan at a time of 94 COVID-19 – and beyond." UNFPA Asia and the Pacific. 2020.
- International Rescue Commission. 2020. "IRC data shows an increase in reports of gender-based violence across Latin America." IRC, June 9, 2020. https://www.rescue.org/ press-release/irc-data-shows-increase-reports-gender-basedviolence-across-latin-america.
- International Rescue Commission. 2020. "IRC data shows an increase in reports of gender-based violence across Latin America."
- Yuliya Talmazan, Lidia Sirna, Hernan Muñoz Ratto and Nancy Ing. 2020. "European countries develop new ways to tackle domestic violence during coronavirus lockdowns." NBC News, Apr. 3, 2020. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/ european-countries-develop-new-ways-tackle-domesticviolence-during-coronavirus-n1174301.
- Rishika Tomar and Pratap C. Mohanty. 2020. "Tackling the shadow Pandemic of rising domestic violence." The New Indian Express, October 19, 2020. https://www.newindianexpress. com/opinions/2020/oct/19/tackling-the-shadow-pandemic-ofrising-domestic-violence-2212123.html.
- Kenneth R. Rosen. "Fewer Calls to Domestic Abuse Hotlines and Police Stoke Fear in Italy Over Lockdown Violence and Silenced Victims." Newsweek, April 5, 2020. https://www.newsweek.com/domestic-abuse-europe-italycoronavirus-1496173.
- 100 Rosen. "Fewer Calls to Domestic Abuse Hotlines and Police Stoke Fear in Italy Over Lockdown Violence and Silenced Victims." 2020.
- Lisa Davis and Yifat Susskind. 2020. "As the Virus Unleashes Violence, Women in War-torn Countries Organize," Common Dreams, Apr. 10, 2020. https://www.commondreams.org/ views/2020/04/10/virus-unleashes-violence-women-wartorn-countries-organize.
- 102 "Kerala government launches WhatsApp number to report domestic violence during lockdown." Economic Times, Apr. 11, 2020. https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/ politics-and-nation/kerala-government-launches-whatsappnumber-to-report-domestic-violence-during-lockdown/ articleshow/75095648.cms.
- 103 "Connecting Women with Safety in Pakistan." UNFPA: Asia and the Pacific, Apr. 19, 2020. https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/ en/news/connecting-women-safety-pakistan-time-covid-19-%E2%80%93-and-beyond.
- 104 "'Leave No One Behind' by Recognizing 'Marginalized Groups' that are Highly Affected by the Covid-19 Pandemic and Getting Through this Together into the New Normal." Thailand Institute of Justice, May 2, 2020. https://www.tijthailand.org/ en/highlight/detail/leave-no-one-behind-covid19.
- 105 Andrew Hutchinson. 2020. "Snapchat Announces New Resources to Assist Users Dealing with Domestic Violence." Social Media Today, May 11, 2020. https://www. socialmediatoday.com/news/snapchat-announcesnew-resources-to-assist-users-dealing-with-domesticviol/577725/
- 106 "Snapchat app." Snap Inc., accessed November 20, 2020.
- Andrew Hutchinson. 2020. "Snapchat Announces New Resources to Assist Users Dealing with Domestic Violence." Social Media Today, May 11, 2020. https://www. socialmediatoday.com/news/snapchat-announcesnew-resources-to-assist-users-dealing-with-domestic-
- 108 The Nation. 2020. "Twitter launches #ThereIsHelp hashtag for women, girls trapped in violent situations during lockdown." The Nation Thailand, June 16, 2020. https://www. nationthailand.com/news/30389721?utm_source=bottom_ relate&utm_medium=internal_referral.

- 109 The Nation. 2020. "Twitter launches #ThereIsHelp hashtag for women, girls trapped in violent situations during lockdown."
- 110 The Nation. 2020. "Twitter launches #ThereIsHelp hashtag for women, girls trapped in violent situations during lockdown."
- "Domestic Violence Hotline Plus." https://soudanplus.jp/ language.html.
- 112 Yuliya Talmazan, Lidia Sirna, Hernan Muñoz Ratto and Nancy Ing. 2020. "European countries develop new ways to tackle domestic violence during coronavirus lockdowns." NBC News, Apr. 3, 2020. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/ european-countries-develop-new-ways-tackle-domesticviolence-during-coronavirus-n1174301.
- 113 Pamela Zaballa. "Bright Sky: Technology and Domestic Abuse." Hestia. (https://www.hestia.org/Blog/bright-skytechnology-and-domestic-abuse.
- 114 Zaballa. "Bright Sky: Technology and Domestic Abuse." Hestia.
- 115 "Get help." Refuge. https://www.refuge.org.uk/get-help-now/.
- 116 "Tech abuse." Refuge. https://www.refuge.org.uk/our-work/ forms-of-violence-and-abuse/tech-abuse-2/
- John Scott Lewinski. 2020. "UrSafe Social Media App Looks To Make Dating Secure After COVID-19." Forbes, Apr. 22, 2020. https://www.forbes.com/sites/johnscottlewinski/2020/04/22/ ursafe-social-media-app-looks-to-make-dating-secureafter-covid-10/?sh=4824c2037a1a; "Aplicación ayuda a realizar llamadas al 911 por violencia de género durante el confinamiento por COVID-19." El Ceo, Apr. 12, 2020. https:// elceo.com/tecnologia/aplicacion-ayuda-a-realizar-llamadasal-911-por-violencia-de-genero-durante-el-confinamiento-por-covid-19/; Bob Koigi. 2020. "UrSafe partners with Mobile Intelligence to promote security of mobile handsets." Africa Business Communities, July 15, 2020. https://africabusinesscommunities.com/tech/tech-news/ nigeria-ursafe-partners-with-mobile-intelligence-to-promotesecurity-of-mobile-handsets/; "UTS Global partners with Bosch to offer in-car safety app." Indo-Asian News Service, Apr. 12, 2017. https://www.india.com/news/agencies/ust-globalpartners-with-bosch-to-offer-in-car-safety-app-2021813/.
- Lewinski. 2020. "UrSafe Social Media App Looks To Make Dating Secure After COVID-19."
- 119 Lewinski. 2020. "UrSafe Social Media App Looks To Make Dating Secure After COVID-19."
- "Signal For Help." Canadian Women's Foundation, accessed June 15, 2020. https://canadianwomen.org/signal-for-help/.
- 121 Carly Bass. 2020. "Helping Hand: A secret hand signal that shows someone is a victim of domestic violence is being shared online – and how you can help." *The Sun*, June 8, 2020. https://www.thesun.co.uk/fabulous/11814757/hand-signalvictim-domestic-violence-shared-online-help/; Rashda Khalid (@Forsure7). TikTok, accessed June 15, 2020. https://www.tiktok.com/@forsure7/ video/6833905295597587718; Michelle (@pastaqueef). TikTok, accessed June 15, 2020. https://www.tiktok.com/ @pastaqueef/video/6835422735296941318.
- 122 Natalie Higgins. 2020. "Coronavirus: When Home Gets Violent Under Lockdown in Europe." BBC News, April 13, 2020. https:// www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-52216966.
- 123 Higgins. 2020. "Coronavirus: When Home Gets Violent Under Lockdown in Europe.'
- Higgins. 2020. "Coronavirus: When Home Gets Violent Under Lockdown in Europe.'
- / Higgins. 2020. "Coronavirus: When Home Gets Violent Under Lockdown in Europe."
- "Campaña Mascarilla-19" Gobierno de Canarias https://www.gobiernodecanarias.org/icigualdad/ comunicacion/comunicacion_institucional/Campanas_VG/ mascarilla19/.

- 127 Luciana Polischuk1 and Daniel L. Fay. 2020. "Administrative Response to Consequences of COVID-19 Emergency Responses: Observations and Implications From Gender-Based Violence in Argentina." American Review of Public Administration, 2020. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/ pdf/10.1177/0275074020942081.
- 128 Prusa, supra note 129.
- 129 "Using A 'Red Dot', Women Report Domestic Violence Cases Amid Lockdown." NDTV, April 4, 2020. https://www. ndtv.com/india-news/using-a-red-dot-women-reportdomestic-violence-cases-amid-lockdown-in-coronaviruspandemic-2206146.
- 130 Andreoni, Manuela. 2021. "Coronavirus in Brazil: What You Need to Know." New York Times, January 10, 2021. https:// www.nytimes.com/article/brazil-coronavirus-cases.html.
- 131 BBC News. 2020. "Coronavirus: Brazil reports over 1,000 deaths." BBC News, April 5, 2020. https://www.bbc.com/news/ world-latin-america-52251342.
- 132 The Brazilian Report, February 3, 2021. https://brazilian.report/ coronavirus-brazil-live-blog/.
- 133 UOL. 2021. "Mayor admits collapse and says that Manaus only has holes for '2 or 3 months." *UOL*, January 5, 2021. https://noticias.uol.com.br/saude/ultimas-noticias/ redacao/2021/01/05/prefeito-admite-colapso-e-diz-quemanaus-so-tem-covas-para-2-ou-3-meses.htm.
- Moreno-Serra, Rodrigo, Noemi Kreif and Samuel Lordemus. 2020. "COVID-19, Social Distancing and Violence Against Women in Brazil." University of York. 2020. https://www. york.ac.uk/research/coronavirus-research/society/ domestic-violence-brazil/#:~:text=Domestic%20violence%20 against%20women%20is,conducted%20by%20an%20 intimate%20partner.
- 135 ONU Mulheres Brazil. 2020. "Globo, GNT and ONU Women reinforce message to combat violence against women in the period of social isolation." ONUMulheres.org, January 5, 2020, accessed June 9, 2020. http://www.onumulheres.org.br/ noticias/globo-gnt-e-onu-mulheres-reforcam-mensagemde-combate-a-violencia-contra-as-mulheres-no-periodo-deisolamento-social/.
- 136 Silva, Victor Hugo. 2020. "Government Launches App to Report Violence Against Women." *Tecnoblog*, April 3, 2020. https://tecnoblog.net/332627/governo-lanca-direitoshumanos-br-denuncia-violencia-contra-mulher/.
- 137 Neder, Renata. 2020. "In Brazil, Rio's Community Journalists Face Daily Challenges Informing Favela Residents About COVID-19." Committee to Protect Journalists, May 5, 2020. https://cpj.org/2020/05/rio-community-journalists-favelasreporting-covid/.
- Renata. 2020. "In Brazil, Rio's Community Journalists Face Daily Challenges Informing Favela Residents About COVID-19."
- Renata. 2020. "In Brazil, Rio's Community Journalists Face Daily Challenges Informing Favela Residents About COVID-19."
- 140 Bastos, Gabriela, Flavia Carbonari, and Paula Tavares. 2020. "Addressing Violence against Women (VAW) under COVID-19 in Brazil." World Bank, 2020.
- 141 Presidency of the Republic, Sub-General Secretariat for Legal Affairs. 2020. "Law No. 13,982, of April 2, 2020." Accessed on February 9, 2021. http://www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil_03/_ ato2019-2022/2020/lei/L13982.htm.
- "Spain Coronavirus Map and Case Count." New York Times, February 9, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/ world/europe/spain-coronavirus-cases.html.

- 143 "Spain Coronavirus Map and Case Count." New York Times, February 9, 2021.
- 144 Isabel Ruiz-Pérez, Vicenta Escribà-Agüird, Isabel Montero-Pi nar, Carmen Vives-Cases, Miguel Rodríguez-Barranco, G6 for the Study of Gender Violence in Spain. "Prevalence of intimate partner violence in Spain: A national cross-sectional survey in primary care." Atención Primaria, February 2017. https://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0212656716301767
- 145 Arenas-Arroyo, Esther, Daniel Fernandez-Kranz and Natalia Nollenberger. 2021. "Intimate Partner Violence under Forced Cohabitation and Economic Stress: Evidence from the COVID-19 Pandemic." Journal of Public Economics, Vol. 194, Feb. 2021. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0047272720302140?via%3Dihub.
- 146 Higgins, Natalie. 2020. "Coronavirus: When Home Gets Violent Under Lockdown in Europe." BBC News, April 13, 2020. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-52216966.
- Polischuk, Luciana and Daniel L. Fay. 2020. "Administrative Response to Consequences of COVID-19 Emergency Responses: Observations and Implications From Gender-Based Violence in Argentina." American Review of Public Administration, 2020. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/ pdf/10.1177/0275074020942081; Prusa, Anya, Beatriz García Nice, and Olivia Soledad. 2020. "Pandemic of Violence: Protecting Women During COVID-19." The Wilson Center Blog, May 15, 2020. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/ pandemic-violence-protecting-women-during-covid-19.
- 148 Campaña Mascarilla-19." Gobierno de Canarias, 2020. https:// www.gobiernodecanarias.org/icigualdad/comunicacion/ comunicacion_institucional/Campanas_VG/mascarilla19/.
- 149 Rosen, Kenneth R. "Fewer Calls to Domestic Abuse Hotlines and Police Stoke Fear in Italy Over Lockdown Violence and Silenced Victims." Newsweek, April 5, 2020. https://www.newsweek.com/domestic-abuse-europe-italycoronavirus-1496173.
- 150 Rosen. "Fewer Calls to Domestic Abuse Hotlines and Police Stoke Fear in Italy Over Lockdown Violence and Silenced Victims." Newsweek, April 5, 2020.
- "Covid-19 and Ensuring Safe Cities and Safe Public Spaces for Women and Girls." UN Women, 2020. https://www. unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/ library/publications/2020/brief-covid-19-and-ensuringsafe-cities-and-safe-public-spaces-for-women-and-girls-en. pdf?la=en&vs=724.
- 152 "Gender Based Violence and COVID-19." United Nations Development Programme. 2020. file:///C:/Users/gj39677/ Downloads/undp-gender-GBV_and_COVID-19.pdf
- The original lockdown required all South Africans to stay home except for essential workers such as health workers, emergency personnel, security services such as police and soldiers, and food and retail workers providing basic goods. People were only allowed to leave their homes to buy food, go to the pharmacy, seek medical care, or collect a social grant. All businesses were closed except for medical facilities, pharmacies, laboratories, gas stations, and grocery stores. "Ramaphosa announces 21 day coronavirus lockdown for South Africa." *Business Tech*, Mar. 23, 2020. https:// businesstech.co.za/news/government/383927/ramaphosaannounces-21-day-coronavirus-lockdown-for-south-africa/. With bans on cigarette and alcohol sales, and tickets given even for walking a dog, South Africa had "one of the strictest lockdowns in the world." Wroughton, Lesley and Bearak, Max. "South Africa's second coronavirus wave is fueled by a new strain, teen 'rage festivals'." The Washington Post, Dec. 18, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.Lecom/world/africa/ south-africa-coronavirus-second-wave/2020/12/18/d4a51aec-3ff7-11eb-b58b-1623f6267960_story.html.

- 154 South Africa moves to lockdown level 1 here are the changes." Business Tech, Sept. 16, 2020. https://businesstech. co.za/news/trending/433943/south-africa-moves-tolockdown-level-1-here-are-the-changes/. "Disaster Management Act: Regulations: Alert level 3 during Coronavirus COVID-19 lockdown." South African Government. https://www.gov.za/covid-19/about/alert-level-3-duringcoronavirus-covid-19-lockdown. "Statement by President Cyril Ramaphosa on progress in the national effort to contain the COVID-19 pandemic." COVID-19 South African Online Portal, Dec. 28, 2020. https://sacoronavirus.co.za/2020/12/28/ statement-by-president-cyril-ramaphosa-on-progress-in-thenational-effort-to-contain-the-covid-19-pandemic-4.
- "South Africa identifies new coronavirus strain causing surge in cases." Yahoo! News, Dec. 18, 2020. https://www.yahoo.com/ news/south-africa-experiencing-covid-19-173021206.html.
- 156 Mwai, Peter. 2021. "Coronavirus: Africa's new variants are causing growing concern." BBC News, Feb. 8, 2021. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-53181555.
- "President Cyril Ramaphosa condemns surge in murders of women and children." The Presidency of South Africa, June 13, 2020. http://www.thepresidency.gov.za/press-statements/ president-cyril-ramaphosa-condemns-surge-murders women-and-children; Adebayo, Bukola. 2020. "South Africa has the continent's highest Covid-19 cases. Now it has another pandemic on its hands." CNN, June 19, 2020. https://www.cnn.com/2020/06/19/africa/south-africa-genderviolence-pandemic-intl/index.html
- 158 Khumalo, Thuso. 2019. "South Africa Declares 'Femicide' a National Crisis." VOA, Sept. 20, 2019. https://www.voanews. com/africa/south-africa-declares-femicide-national-crisis; "President Cyril Ramaphosa: South Africa's response to the COVID-19 Coronavirus Pandemic." South African Government, June 17, 2020. https://www.gov.za/speeches/president-cyrilramaphosa-south-africa%E2%80%99s-response-covid-19coronavirus-pandemic-17-jun-2020.
- Mokone, Thabo. 2019. "Ramaphosa pledges R1bn in action plan to fight gender-based violence." Times Live, Sept. 18, 2019. https://www.timeslive.co.za/politics/2019-09-18-ramaphosapledges-r1bn-in-action-plan-to-fight-gender-based-violence/; 'President Cyril Ramaphosa: South Africa's response to the COVID-19 Coronavirus Pandemic." South African Government, June 17, 2020. https://www.gov.za/speeches/president-cyrilramaphosa-south-africa%E2%80%99s-response-covid-19coronavirus-pandemic-17-jun-2020.
- Masweneng, Kgaugelo. 2020. "Gender-based violence complaints hit 87,000 so far in lockdown, as cop arrested for allegedly raping wife." Times Live, April 3, 2020. https://www. timeslive.co.za/news/south-africa/2020-04-03-gender-basedviolence-complaints-hit-87000-so-far-in-lockdown-as-coparrested-for-allegedly-raping-wife/.
- Dartnall, Elizabeth, Anik Gevers, Chandre Gould, and Angelica Pino. 2020. "Domestic violence during COVID-19: are we asking the right questions?" Institute for Security Studies, June 26, 2020. https://issafrica.org/iss-today/ domestic-violence-during-covid-19-are-we-asking-theright-questions?utm_source=BenchmarkEmail&utm_ campaign=ISS_Today&utm_medium=email
- 162 Harrisberg, Kim. 2020. "Murders of South African women as lockdown eases sparks online campaigns." Reuters, June 16, 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-health-coronavirus-safrica-women-trfn/murders-ofsouth-african-women-as-lockdown-eases-sparks-onlinecampaigns-idUSKBN23N1SD; "South African president's shame over surge in murders of women." BBC News, June 14, 2020. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-53040513.
- 163 Maphanga, Canny. 2020. "Victims of abuse can turn to the GBV Command Centre during lockdown." News24, Mar. 25, 2020. https://www.news24.com/news24/southafrica/news/ victims-of-abuse-can-turn-to-the-gbv-command-centreduring-lockdown-20200325.

- 164 "Violence against women, children WILL increase during lockdown" Masimanyane, Women's Rights International. https:// www.masimanyane.org.za/post/violence-against-womenand-children-will-increase-during-covid-19-social-isolation.
- "About Us." Republic of South Africa, Department of Social Development. http://gbv.org.za/about-us/.
- 166 "Thu Thuzela: Turning Victims into Survivors." National Prosecuting Authority of South Africa. https://www.npa. gov.za/sites/default/files/resources/public_awareness/ TCC_brochure_august_2009.pdf.
- 167 "Domestic Violence in South Africa." The Circle NGO, July 1, 2020. https://thecircle.ngo/domestic-violence-south-africa/.
- 168 Wroughton, Lesley and Bearak, Max. "South Africa's second coronavirus wave is fueled by a new strain, teen 'rage festivals'." The Washington Post, Dec. 18, 2020. https:// www.washingtonpost.Lecom/world/africa/south-africacoronavirus-second-wave/2020/12/18/d4a51aec-3ff7-11ebb58b-1623f6267960_story.html; Morton, Andy. 2020. "South Africa scraps domestic ban on alcohol sales." *Just-drinks*, Aug. 17, 2020. https://www.just-drinks.com/news/southafrica-scraps-domestic-ban-on-alcohol-sales_id131620.aspx.
- 169 "President Cyril Ramaphosa: South Africa's response to the COVID-19 Coronavirus Pandemic." South African Government, June 17, 2020. https://www.gov.za/speeches/president-cyrilramaphosa-south-africa%E2%80%99s-response-covid-19coronavirus-pandemic-17-jun-2020.
- "South Africa: Directions for Court Operations During COVID-19 Lockdown Issued." Library of Congress, Global Legal Monitor, April 23, 2020. https://www.loc.gov/law/foreignnews/article/south-africa-directions-for-court-operationsduring-covid-19-lockdown-issued/; Riaan Grobler. 2020. 'These are the 'priority matters' SA courts will hear during lockdown - Ronald Lamola." News24, May 7, 2020. https:// www.news24.com/news24/SouthAfrica/News/these-are-thepriority-matters-sa-courts-will-hear-during-lockdown-ronaldlamola-20200507.
- 171 "President Cyril Ramaphosa: South Africa's response to the COVID-19 Coronavirus Pandemic." South African Government, June 17, 2020. https://www.gov.za/speeches/president-cyrilramaphosa-south-africa%E2%80%99s-response-covid-19coronavirus-pandemic-17-jun-2020.
- 172 "President Cyril Ramaphosa: South Africa's response to the COVID-19 Coronavirus Pandemic." South African Government, June 17, 2020. https://www.gov.za/speeches/president-cyrilramaphosa-south-africa%E2%80%99s-response-covid-19coronavirus-pandemic-17-jun-2020.
- 173 Megan L. Evans, MD, MPH, Margo Lindauer, JD, and Maureen E. Farrell, MD, "A Pandemic Within a Pandemic-Intimate Partner Violence During COVID-19," New England Journal of Medicine (September 16, 2020) https://www.nejm.org/doi/ full/10.1056/NEJMp2024046.
- Claire Lampen. 2020. "France Will Move Domestic Violence Victims Into Hotels Amid Coronavirus Lockdown." The Cut, April 1, 2020. https://www.thecut.com/2020/04/france-putsdomestic-abuse-victims-in-hotels-amid-lockdown.html.
- 175 Gabriela Galindo. "Brussels hotel to shelter domestic violence victims amid coronavirus quarantine." The Brussels Times, April 7, 2020. https://www.brusselstimes.com/ brussels/105172/brussels-hotel-to-shelter-domestic-violencevictims-amid-coronavirus-qua.
- "Covid-19 and Ensuring Safe Cities and Safe Public Spaces for Women and Girls." UN Women, 2020. https://www. unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/ library/publications/2020/brief-covid-19-and-ensuringsafe-cities-and-safe-public-spaces-for-women-and-girls-en. pdf?la=en&vs=724.
- Mayor's Press Office. 2020. "City of Chicago Announces Partnership with Airbnb to Provide Accommodations to Victims Fleeing Violence." Chicago Office of the Mayor, April 28, 2020. https://www.chicago.gov/city/en/depts/mayor/press_room/ press_releases/2020/april/AirbnbDomesticViolence.html.

- 178 Annalisa Merelli. "Domestic violence shelters are filling up and cities are looking to hotels for help." Quartz, September 2, 2020. https://qz.com/1898911/cities-are-using-hotels-tohouse-victims-of-domestic-violence/.
- 179 Merelli. "Domestic violence shelters are filling up and cities are looking to hotels for help." 2020.
- Julian Bonnici. "Government Rental Scheme Extended To Domestic Violence Victims After Concerns That COVID-19 Closures Meant Victims Would Be Trapped With Their Abusers." Lovin Malta, March 31, 2020. https://lovinmalta.com/ news/government-rental-scheme-extended-to-domesticviolence-victims-after-concerns-that-covid-19-closuresmeant-victims-would-be-trapped-with-their-abusers/.
- 181 Id; "Private Rent Housing Benefit Scheme." servizz.org. https:// www.servizz.gov.mt/en/Pages/Inclusion -Equality-and-Social-Welfare/Social-Welfare/Social-Housing/WEB2431/default.aspx.
- 182 "Covid-19 and the Increase in Domestic Violence Against Women." EuroMed Rights, 2020. https://euromedrights.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Domestic-violence-amid-COVID19-EuroMed-Rights.pdf.
- 183 "Safe and secure housing for domestic violence victims." Government of New South Wales, June 9, 2020. https://www. nsw.gov.au/news/safe-and-secure-housing-for-domesticviolence-victims.
- "Safe and secure housing for domestic violence victims." Government of New South Wales. 2020.
- Robin Bleiweis and Osub Ahmed. "Ensuring Domestic Violence Survivors' Safety." Center for American Progress, August 10, 2020. https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2020/08/10/489068/ensuring-domestic-violencesurvivors-safety/.
- 186 UN Women. 2020. "Albania adopts new protocol to ensure undisrupted shelter services." UN Women Albania, April 21, 2020. https://albania.unwomen.org/en/news-and-events/ stories/2020/04/albania-adopts-new-protocol-to-ensureundisrupted-shelter-services.
- "Promoting and protecting women's rights at national level." Council of Europe. https://www.coe.int/en/web/ genderequality/promoting-and-protecting-women-srights?fbclid=lwAR3ZEu3av9-3sJwrEUbhckWNcvLo677pHlWN_ cjl8Glm5EhqwR77_Ttx6_0#{%2263001324%22:[11]}.
- "Guidance Note for Women Protection Centers operating during the COVID-19 pandemic." UN Women: Asia and the Pacific, 2020. https://asiapacific.unwomen.org/en/ digital-library/publications/2020/05/guidelines-for-womenprotection-centers-operating-during-the-covid-19-pandemic.
- "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker, Factsheet: Central and Southern Asia." UNDP, September 28, 2020. https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/km-qap/ UNDP-UNWomen-COVID19-CSA-Regional-Factsheet-2020. pdf; "Guidelines to be followed on detection of suspect/ confirmed COVID-19 case in a non-COVID Health Facility." Government of India Ministry of Health & Family Welfare, April 20, 2020. https://www.mohfw.gov.in/pdf/ Guidelinestobefollowedondetectionofsuspectorconfirmed COVID19case.pdf.
- 190 "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker." UNDP. https://data.undp.org/gendertracker/.
- 191 "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker, Factsheet: Central and Southern Asia." UNDP, September 28, 2020. https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/km-qap/ UNDP-UNWomen-COVID19-CSA-Regional-Factsheet-2020.pdf.
- 192 Marie Campistron, 2020, "France fears fresh wave of domestic violence amid second Covid-19 lockdown.' France24, November 2, 2020. https://www.france24.com/ en/france/20201102-france-fears-fresh-wave-of-domesticviolence-amid-second-covid-19-lockdown.
- Campistron. 2020. "France fears fresh wave of domestic violence amid second Covid-19 lockdown." France24. 2020.

- 194 Campistron. 2020. "France fears fresh wave of domestic violence amid second Covid-19 lockdown." France24. 2020.
- 195 Jamie Grierson. 2020. "Boots to provide help for domestic abuse victims." The Guardian, April 30, 2020. https://www. theguardian.com/business/2020/may/01/boots-to-providehelp-for-domestic-abuse-victims-coronavirus-lockdown.
- 196 "Morrisons opens Safe Spaces for those experiencing domestic abuse." Morrisons Corporate. https://www.morrisonscorporate.com/media-centre/corporate-news/morrisonsopens-safe-spaces-for-those-experiencing-domestic-abuse/.
- 197 Sonja Cabarkapa, et al. 2020. "The psychological impact of COVID-19 and other viral epidemics on frontline healthcare workers and ways to address it: A rapid systematic review." Brain, Behavior, & Immunity - Health. December 22, 2020. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7494453/.
- 198 Diana Nadine Moreira and Mariana Pinto da Costa. 2020. 'The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic in the precipitation of intimate partner violence." International Journal of Law and Psychiatry. June 26, 2020. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC7318988/.
- 199 Moreira and Pinto da Costa. 2020. "The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic in the precipitation of intimate partner violence.'
- 200 Moreira and Pinto da Costa. 2020. "The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic in the precipitation of intimate partner violence."
- Moreira and Pinto da Costa. 2020. "The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic in the precipitation of intimate partner violence.'
- 202 Moreira and Pinto da Costa. 2020. "The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic in the precipitation of intimate partner violence.'
- 203 "UNFPA supports development of guidelines on prevention of gender based violence, sexual and reproductive health and rights." UNFPA, May 2, 2020. https://uganda.unfpa.org/en/ news/unfpa-supports-development-guidelines-preventiongender-based-violence-sexual-and-reproductive.
- 204 "UNFPA supports development of guidelines on prevention of gender based violence, sexual and reproductive health and rights." 2020. UNFPA.
- "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker, Factsheet: Latin America and the Caribbean." UNDP, September 28, 2020. https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/km-gap/ UNDP-UNWwomen-COVID19-LAC-Regional-Factsheet-2020.pdf.
- 206 "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker, Factsheet: Latin America and the Caribbean." UNDP.
- Legislative Decree No. 1470. El Peruano, April 26, 2020. https://busquedas.elperuano.pe/normaslegales/decretolegislativo-que-establece-medidas-para-garantizar-ladecreto-legislativo-n-1470-1865791-1/.
- 208 "Brazil: Protect Sexual, Reproductive Rights in Pandemic." Human Rights Watch, July 12, 2020. https://www.hrw.org/ news/2020/06/12/brazil-protect-sexual-reproductive-rights-
- 209 "Promoting and protecting women's rights at national level." Council of Europe. https://www. coe.int/en/web/genderequality/promoting-andprotecting-women-s-rights?fbclid=lwAR3ZEu3av9-3slwrEUbhckWNcvLo677pHlWN_cjl8Glm5EhqwR77_ Ttx6 0#{%2263001324%22:[11]}.
- 210 "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker, Factsheet: Central and Southern Asia." UNDP, September 28, 2020. https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/km-qap/ UNDP-UNWomen-COVID19-CSA-Regional-Factsheet-2020. pdf.
- "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker, Factsheet: Central and Southern Asia." UNDP, September 28, 2020. https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/km-qap/ UNDP-UNWomen-COVID19-CSA-Regional-Factsheet-2020. pdf.

- 212 "Belgium Specific measures during COVID-19 crisis." European Network on Victims' Rights. https://envr.eu/ belgium-specific-measures-during-covid-19-crisis/.
- 213 "Promoting and protecting women's rights at national level." Council of Europe. https://www. coe.int/en/web/genderequality/promoting-andprotecting-women-s-rights?fbclid=IwAR3ZEu3av9 . 3sJwrEUbhckWNcvLo677pHlWN_cjl8Glm5EhqwR77_ Ttx6_0#{%2263001324%22:[11]}.
- 214 Sifat E. Syed. "Online CAP Services in Bangladesh During COVID-19 Pandemic." International Association for Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Allied Professions. https://iacapap. org/online-cap-services-in-bangladesh-during-covid-19pandemic/.
- 215 "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker, Factsheet: Central and Southern Asia." UNDP, September 28, 2020. https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/km-qap/ UNDP-UNWomen-COVID19-CSA-Regional-Factsheet-2020. pdf.
- 216 "Government launches helpline for mental health issues during lockdown." The Economic Times, March 29, 2020. https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politicsand-nation/government-launches-helpline-for-mentalhealth-issues-during-lockdown/articleshow/74875426. cms?from=mdr.
- "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker." UNDP. 217 https://data.undp.org/gendertracker/.
- "Reaching domestic violence survivors amid the pandemic." 218 ReliefWeb, United Nations Population Fund, June 11, 2020. https://reliefweb.int/report/indonesia/reaching-domesticviolence-survivors-amid-pandemic.
- "COVID-19 causing psychological crises among some on frontlines: Mental Health Secretariat." Daily News Egypt, May 4, 2020. https://dailynewsegypt.com/2020/05/04/covid-19-causing-psychological-crises-among-some-on-frontlinesmental-health-secretariat/.
- 220 "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker, Factsheet: Latin America and the Caribbean." UNDP, September 28, 2020. https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/ km-qap/UNDP-UNWwomen-COVID19-LAC-Regional-Factsheet-2020.pdf.
- "Responding to COVID-19 in Mexico, Honduras, and El Salvador." OCHA, September 17, 2020. https://reliefweb.int/ report/el-salvador/responding-covid-19-mexico-hondurasand-el-salvador.
- 222 "Eastern Europe and Central Asia Region COVID-19 Situation Report No. 6, Reporting Period: 1-31 July 2020." United Nations Population Fund. https://www.unfpa.org/sites/ default/files/resource-pdf/EECARO_COVID-19_UNFPA_ Sitrep6_July.pdf.
- 223 "Eastern Europe and Central Asia Region COVID-19 Situation Report No. 6, Reporting Period: 1-31 July 2020." United Nations Population Fund. https://www.unfpa.org/sites/ default/files/resource-pdf/EECARO_COVID-19_UNFPA_ Sitrep6_July.pdf.
- 224 "Eastern Europe and Central Asia Region COVID-19 Situation Report No. 6, Reporting Period: 1-31 July 2020." United Nations Population Fund. https://www.unfpa.org/sites/ default/files/resource-pdf/EECARO_COVID-19_UNFPA_ Sitrep6 July.pdf.
- 225 "Eastern Europe and Central Asia Region COVID-19 Situation Report No. 6, Reporting Period: 1-31 July 2020." United Nations Population Fund. https://www.unfpa.org/sites/ default/files/resource-pdf/EECARO_COVID-19_UNFPA_ Sitrep6_July.pdf.
- 226 "Regional Training Program." Fiji Women's Crisis Centre. http:// www.fijiwomen.com/training/regional-training-program/.

- 227 "Report on the Violence against Women and girls during COVID-19 in the State of Palestine." The Civic and Women Coalition for the Implementation of CEDAW in the Occupied State of Palestine, June 29, 2020. https://www.hwc-pal.org/files/server/ Publications/VAW%20report-%20English%20version.pdf.
- 228 Amber Peterman and Megan O'Donnell. 2020. "COVID-19 and Violence Against Women and Children: A Third Research Round Up for the 16 Days of Activism," Center for Global Development, Dec. 7, 2020. https://www.cgdev.org/ publication/covid-19-and-violence-against-women-andchildren-third-research-round-16-days-activism.
- 229 Nancy Abwola and Ilaria Michelis, 2020. "What Happened? How the Humanitarian Response to COVID-19 Failed to Protect Women and Girls," International Rescue Committee, Oct. 2020.
- 230 Abwola and Michelis. "What Happened? How the Humanitarian Response to COVID-19 Failed to Protect Women and Girls."
- 231 Ugo Gentilini, Mohamed Almenfi and Pamela Dale, "Social Protection and Jobs Responses to COVID-19: A Real-Time Review of Country Measures," Dec. 11, 2020. ("Social assistance still accounts for most, or 62%, of global responses, with cash transfers emerging as the most widely used form of social assistance recorded in our database.")
- 232 "A COVID cash transfer programme in Togo that gives more money to women." 2020. The Innovation Divided Podcast, Episode 9, Regional Innovation Centre UNDP Asia-Pacific, Jun. 15, 2020, https://undp-ric.medium.com/cina-lawson-acovid-cash-transfer-programme-that-gives-more-money-towomen-in-togo-2386c5dff49.
- 233 "A COVID cash transfer programme in Togo that gives more money to women." 2020.
- 234 Njeri Rugene. 2020. "Kenya: Cash-Transfer Giving Life-Line to Needy SGBV Survivors," Daily Nation, Oct. 7, 2020, https://allafrica.com/stories/202010080104.html.
- 235 "IRC data shows an increase in reports of gender-based violence across Latin America." 2020. International Rescue Committee Press Release, Jun. 9, 2020, https://www.rescue. org/press-release/irc-data-shows-increase-reports-genderbased-violence-across-latin-america.
- 236 Aicha Benhsine. 2020. "Prioritize populations vulnerable to COVID-19." UN Morocco Press Release, Apr. 1, 2020, https://morocco.un.org/fr/39719-donner-la-priorite-auxpopulations-vulnerables-face-covid-19.
- 237 "Arab States Region: COVID-19 Situation Report No. 9." United Nations Population Fund, 2020. https://www.unfpa. org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/ASRO_COVID-19_ Regional_Sitrep_9_October.pdf.
- 238 Gentilini, Almenfi and Dale. 2020. "Social Protection and Jobs Responses to COVID-19: A Real-Time Review of Country Measures."
- 239 Gentilini, Almenfi and Dale. 2020. "Social Protection and Jobs Responses to COVID-19: A Real-Time Review of Country Measures."
- 240 Gentilini, Almenfi and Dale. 2020. "Social Protection and Jobs Responses to COVID-19: A Real-Time Review of Country Measures.'
- 241 "Arab States Region COVID-19 Situation Report No. 5." 2020. United National Population Fund, Jun. 5, 2020.
- 242 "Supporting women and children experiencing violence during COVID-19." Status of Women Canada, Government of Canada Website, last updated on Dec. 18, 2020, https:// cfc-swc.gc.ca/fun-fin/shelters-refuges-en.html; "Canada's COVID-19 Economic Response Plan," Government of Canada Website, last updated on Jan. 5, 2021, https://www.canada.ca/ en/department-finance/economic-response-plan.html.
- "Canada's COVID-19 Economic Response Plan." Government of Canada Website, last updated on Jan. 5, 2021, https://www.canada.ca/en/department-finance/economicresponse-plan.html.

- 244 Constanza Tabbush. 2021. "Expert's take: Five steps to make the COVID-19 social protection and jobs responses work better for women," UN Women, Jan. 20, 2021, https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2021/1/expertstake-constanza-tabbush.
- 245 Tabbush. 2021. "Expert's take: Five steps to make the COVID-19 social protection and jobs responses work
- 246 Tabbush. 2021. "Expert's take: Five steps to make the COVID-19 social protection and jobs responses work better for women."
- 247 UN Women. 2020. "Voices of Women's Organizations on COVID-19: April 2020 Sub-regional Consultations. https://www2.unwomen.org/-/media/field%20office%20 eca/attachments/publications/2020/04/voices%20 of%20womens%20organizations%20on%20covid19. pdf?la=en&vs=4217
- 248 Asia-Pacific Gender in Humanitarian Action Working Group. 2020. "Closing the Funding Gap for Women-Focused Organizations Responding to COVID-19 in Asia and the Pacific." https://asiapacific.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/ publications/2020/08/closing-the-funding-gap-for-womenfocused-organizations-responding-to-covid-19.
- UN Women. 2020. "Voices of Women's Organizations on COVID-19: April 2020 Sub-regional Consultations.'
- UN Women. 2020. "Voices of Women's Organizations on COVID-19: April 2020 Sub-regional Consultations.'
- 251 Sarah Fuhrman and Francesca Rhodes. 2020. "WHERE ARE THE WOMEN? The Conspicuous Absence of Women in COVID-19 Response Teams and Plans, and Why We Need Them." CARE. https://www.care-international.org/files/files/ CARE COVID-19-womens-leadership-report June-2020.pdf.
- 252 Jarpa Dawuni. "The Gendered Face of COVID-19: Women and Access to Justice." UNODC. April 2020. https://www.unodc. org/dohadeclaration/en/news/2020/04/gendered-face-ofcovid19-women-and-access-to-justice.html.
- 253 Dawuni. 2020. "The Gendered Face of COVID-19: Women and Access to Justice." UNODC.
- 254 Kaukinen, Catherine. 2020. "When Stay-at-Home Orders Leave Victims Unsafe at Home: Exploring the Risk and Consequences of Intimate Partner Violence during the COVID-19 Pandemic." American Journal of Criminal Justice 2020: 1-12. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/
- 255 Cristina Indio do Brasil. "Rio Will Have Maria da Penha patrol, against domestic violence." Exame, August 5, 2019. https://exame.abril.com.br/brasil/rio-tera-patrulha-maria-dapenha-contra-violencia-domestica/.
- 256 Indio do Brasil. 2019. "Rio Will Have Maria da Penha patrol, against domestic violence."
- 257 Indio do Brasil. 2019. "Rio Will Have Maria da Penha patrol, against domestic violence.'
- 258 "Webinar Marks the First Anniversary of the Maria da Penha Patrol in Paraíba." Paraíba Governo del Estado, August 8, 2020. https://paraiba.pb.gov.br/noticias/webinario-marca-primeiroano-da-patrulha-maria-da-penha-na-paraiba.
- 259 Alanna Smith. 2020. "Calgary Police Launch First-of-Its-Kind Domestic Violence Response." Calgary Herald, December 29, 2019. https://calgaryherald.com/news/local-news/calgarypolice-launch-first-of-its-kind-domestic-violence-response.
- 260 Smith. 2020. "Calgary Police Launch First-of-Its-Kind Domestic Violence Response.
- 261 Smith. 2020. "Isolation, Barriers Related to COVID-19 Force Specialized Domestic Violence Unit to Adapt."
- Smith. 2020. "Isolation, Barriers Related to COVID-19 Force Specialized Domestic Violence Unit to Adapt."

- 263 Rocco Parascandola. 2020. "NYPD Commissioner worried domestic violence under-reported during coronavirus shutdown." New York Daily News, March 31, 2020. https://www.nydailynews.com/coronavirus/ny-coronavirusnypd-commissioner-shea-domestic-violence-20200331g76o4fgi3revtoupnwal3kusx4-story.html.
- 264 Luis Felipe Lopez-Calva. 2020. "No safer place than home?: The increase in domestic and gender-based violence during COVID-19 lockdowns in LAC." *United Nations Development* Programme, November 3, 2020. https://www.latinamerica. undp.org/content/rblac/en/home/presscenter/director-sgraph-for-thought/no-safer-place-than-home---the-increasein-domestic-and-gender-b.html.
- 265 Jagriti Chandra. 2020. "COVID-19 Lockdown Rise in Domestic Violence, Police Apathy: NCW." The Hindu, April 2, 2020. https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/ covid-19-lockdown-spike-in-domestic-violence-says-ncw/ article31238659.ece
- 266 "Rashtra Mahila." National Commission for Women Newsletter, Vol. 1, No. 245, May 2020, accessed November 15, 2020. http://www.ncw.nic.in/newsletters/may-2020.
- "Supporting Victims of Domestic Violence During the COVID-19 Pandemic." *International Association of Chiefs of Police*, May 18, 2020. https://www.theiacp.org/resources/ document/supporting-victims-of-domestic-violence-duringthe-covid-19-pandemic.
- 268 "Supporting Victims of Domestic Violence During the COVID-19 Pandemic." International Association of Chiefs of Police, 2020.
- 269 "South Africa: Directions for Court Operations During COVID-19 Lockdown Issued." Library of Congress, Global Legal Monitor, April 23, 2020. https://www.loc.gov/law/foreignnews/article/south-africa-directions-for-court-operationsduring-covid-19-lockdown-issued/; Riaan Grobler. 2020. "These are the 'priority matters' SA courts will hear during lockdown - Ronald Lamola." News24, May 7, 2020. https:// www.news24.com/news24/SouthAfrica/News/these-are-thepriority-matters-sa-courts-will-hear-during-lockdown-ronaldlamola-20200507.
- 270 Isaac Lesetedi, JA. "Judicial Protection of Women's and Children's Rights During the COVID-19 Lockdown in Botswana." Institute for African Women in Law, 2020. https://www.africanwomeninlaw.com/post/judicialprotection-of-women-s-and-children-s-rights-during-thecovid-19-lockdown-in-botswana.
- 271 "Management of the judiciary compilation of comments and comments by country." Council of Europe, European Commission for the Efficiency of Justice (CEPEJ), 2020. https:// www.coe.int/en/web/cepej/compilation-comments#Turkey.
- 272 "Frequently Asked Questions involving Courts and COVID-19." WomensLaw.org (updated October 13, 2020). https://www. womenslaw.org/laws/preparing-court-yourself/frequentlyasked-questions-involving-courts-and-covid-19#NY
- 273 Jeannie O'Sullivan. 2019. "Video Helps Domestic Violence Victims When Courts Have It." *Law 360*, August 18, 2019. https://www.law360.com/articles/1189179/video-helpsdomestic-violence-victims-when-courts-have-it. Note that this practice appears to be pre-date the COVID-19 pandemic, but many courts have been forced to go fully virtual, rather than delaying hearings and other proceedings for those seeking relief from violence.
- 274 Anya Prusa, Beatriz García Nice, and Olivia Soledad. 2020. "Pandemic of Violence: Protecting Women During COVID-19." The Wilson Center Blog, May 15, 2020. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/pandemic-violenceprotecting-women-during-covid-19.
- 275 "Corte de Lima Habilita WhatsApp Para Atender Denuncias por Violencia Familiar." Poder Judicial del Peru, May 21, 2020. https://www.pj.gob.pe/wps/wcm/connect/cortesuprema/s_ cortes_suprema_home/as_inicio/as_enlaces_destacados/ as_imagen_prensa/as_notas_noticias/2020/cs_n-whatsapppara-atender-denuncias-19052020 (Spanish language).

- 276 "Solicitud electrónica de órdenes de protección y otros asuntos urgentes." La Rama Judicial de Puerto Rico, accessed November 17, 2020. https://ramajudicial.pr/index.php/ plan-de-emergencia-covid-19/solicitud-electronica-deordenes-de-proteccion-y-otros-asuntos-urgentes-a-nivelmunicipal-durante-emergencia-por-covid-19/.
- 277 "Impact of COVID-19 Crisis on the Access of Women Victims and Survivors of Violence to Justice and Security Services in Palestine." United Nations, 2020. https://www.un.org/ unispal/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/UNWOMENCOVIDVIO_ 200720.pdf.
- "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker, Factsheet: Northern Africa and Western Asia Version 1." United Nations Development Programme, September 28, 2020. https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc= s&source=web&cd=&ved=2ahUKEwifqs2iwZnuAhVe F1kFHZr1Cw4QFjAGegQICxAC&url=https%3A%2F%2F www.undp.org%2Fcontent%2Fdam%2Fundp%2Flibrary%2 Fkm-qap%2FUNDP-UNWwomen-COVID19-NAWA-Regional-Factsheet-2020.pdf&usg=AOvVaw2pJKdNcg_GwaM-5CZKLHRs.
- 279 Ignacio Alzaga. 2020. "Jueces de CdMx otorgarán protección a mujeres vía electrónica." Milenio 2020, May 12, 2020. https://www.milenio.com/policia/violencia-genero-juecescdmx-otorgaran-proteccion-mujeres (Spanish language).
- 280 "Virtual court hearings deliver real justice for domestic abuse victims in North Wales." Deeside.com, May 30, 2020. http://www.deeside.com/virtual-court-hearings-deliver-realjustice-for-domestic-abuse-victims-in-north-wales/.
- "In Mozambique, providers prepare for spike in genderbased violence as pandemic spreads." Spotlight Initiative, April 8, 2020. https://www.spotlightinitiative.org/news/ mozambique-providers-prepare-spike-gender-basedviolence-pandemic-spreads.
- 282 Martín Angulo. "Violencia de género: en Entre Ríos y la Ciudad de Buenos Aires prorrogaron todas las medidas de protección a las mujeres." Infobae, March 20, 2020. https://www.infobae. com/sociedad/2020/03/20/violencia-de-genero-en-entrerios-y-la-ciudad-de-buenos-aires-prorrogaron-todas-lasmedidas-de-proteccion-a-las-mujeres/ (Spanish language).
- 283 "COVID-19: Social isolation and violence against women." Tribunal de Justiça do Estado do Paraná, May 18, 2020. https://www.tjpr.jus.br/noticias/-/asset_publisher/9jZB/ content/id/35684271.
- 284 United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. 2020. "COVID-19 and Women's Human Rights: Guidance." OHCHR.org, April 15, 2020. https://www.ohchr.org/ Documents/Issues/Women/COVID-19_and_Womens_ Human Rights.pdf.
- 285 Amanda Michelle Gomez. 2020. "Restraining Orders in Domestic Violence Cases Extend Through April Due to Coronavirus." Washington City Paper, March 17, 2020. https://washingtoncitypaper.com/article/175931/restrainingorders-in-domestic-cases-extend-through-may-due-tocoronavirus/.
- 286 Laura L. Rogers. 2020. "Courts, Police and Advocates Use Technology During Pandemic to Help Prevent Domestic Violence." United States Department of Justice, April 21, 2020. https://www.justice.gov/ovw/blog/courts-police-andadvocates-use-technology-during-pandemic-help-preventdomestic-violence.
- 287 "New laws to protect family violence victims during COVID-19 pandemic." *Mirage*, April 3, 2020. https://www.miragenews. com/new-laws-to-protect-family-violence-victims-during-covid-19-pandemic/. "Victims of violence able to apply for restraining orders online." Government of Western Australia, May 12, 2020, https://www.mediastatements.wa.gov.au/ Pages/McGowan/2020/05/Victims-of-violence-able-to-applyfor-restraining-orders-online.aspx.
- 288 Emma Graham-Harrison, Angela Giuffrida, Helena Smith and Liz Ford. 2020. "Lockdowns Around the World Bring Rise in Domestic Violence." The Guardian, March 5, 2020. https:// www.theguardian.com/society/2020/mar/28/lockdownsworld-rise-domestic-violence.

- 289 "COVID-19 Global Gender Response Tracker, Factsheet: Northern Africa and Western Asia Version 1." United Nations Development Programme, September 28, 2020. https://www. google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&ved=2ahUKEwjwk6fOq5ruAhWOGFkFHRLFC8oQFjABeg
 QIBBAC&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.undp.org%2Fcont
 ent%2Fdam%2Fundp%2Flibrary%2Fkm-qap%2FUNDPUNWwomen-COVID19-ESEA-Regional-Factsheet-2020. pdf&usg=AOvVaw3mEMgB1PE0XHO-KIY_USPB.
- 290 Richard Matzopoulos, Helen Wallis, Sarah Cook, and Leslie London. 2020. "South Africa's COVID-19 Alcohol Sales Ban: The Potential for Better Policy-Making." International Journal of Health Policy and Management, June 10, 2020. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7719204/.
- Roli Srivastava and Kim Harrisberg. 2020. "Will lockdown alcohol bans affect domestic violence?" *Reuters*, May 5, 2020. https://news.trust.org/item/20200505191710-1niva/.

- 292 Srivastava and Harrisberg. 2020. "Will lockdown alcohol bans affect domestic violence?
- 293 Aviral Agrawal and Priyansh Mishra. "Legal Aid in India Amid the COVID-19 Lockdown." *Jurist.org*, May 2, 2020. https://www.jurist.org/commentary/2020/05/agrawal-mishraindia-legalaid/.
- 294 "One Stop Centre Scheme Implementation Guidelines for State Governments/UT Administrations." Ministry of Women and Child Development Government of India, December 2017. https://wcd.nic.in/sites/default/files/OSC_G.pdf.
- 295 "One Stop Centre Scheme Implementation Guidelines for State Governments/UT Administrations." December 2017.
- 296 "One Stop Centre Scheme Implementation Guidelines for State Governments/UT Administrations." December 2017.





